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MONEY TRUST INVESTIGATION.

SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE
COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CUBBENCT,

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
Washington, D. C, Wednesday, January 8,1918

The subcommittee met at 11 o'clock a. m.
Present: Messrs. Pujo (chairman), Stephens, Daugherty, Neeley,

Hayes, and Heald.
Present also: Samuel Untermyer, Esq., of New York City, coun-

sel for the committee, and G. Carroll Todd, Esq., assistant counsel for
the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order, and we will
resume the taking of testimony.

Mr. UNTEBMYEB. Before calling the next witness, Mr. Chairman,
I want to read into the record certain correspondence between counsel
for the committee, the Comptroller of the Currency, the Attorney
General, and the President, bearing upon certain data which the
committee required for the purposes of this inquiry.

The first letter to which I desire to call the attention of the com-
mittee is as follows:

EXHIBIT NO. 169, JANUARY 8, 1913.

SEPTEMBER 6,1912.
Hon. LA WHENCE 0. MUBBAT,

Comptroller of the Currency, Washington, D. C.
DEAR SIR: Mr. Edgar H. Farrar, of New Orleans, and myself are, as you know,

acting as counsel for the Committee on Banking and Currency of the House of Rep-
resentatives in the so-called pending "Money Trust" investigation under House
resolution No. 504, with which you are doubtless familiar. In this connection, I
beg to call your attention to the following, from paragraph fifth of that resolution:

"The Comptroller of the Corrency, the Secretary of the Treasury, and the Com-
missioner of the Bureau of Corporations, and their respective assistants and subor-
dinates, are hereby respectively directed to comply with all directions of the
committee for assistance in its labors, to place at the service of the committee all
the data and records of their respective departments, to procure for the committee
from time to time such information as is subject to their control or inspection, and
to allow the use of their assistants for the mairing of such investigations with respect
to corporations under their respective jurisdictions as the committee or any subcom-
mittee may from time to time request.

We are now preparing to resume the taking of testimony, and in that connection
the committee will require a vast amount of confidential data from the books of
certain of the national banks which we are hoping to have you assist us in securing.
Are you likely to be in New York any day during the early part of next week, and
if so, can Mr. Farrar and I make an engagement for you to meet us here for the
discussion of this subject?

Kindly advise me as soon as possible.
Very truly, yours, SAMI. UNTERMYBH.
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1362 MONEY TKUST.

On the 11th- of September I had a letter addressed to myself,
reading as follows:

EXHIBIT NO 170, JANUARY 8, 1913.

TREASURY DEPARTMENT,
OFFICE OF THE COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,

Washington, September 11, 191t.
SAML. UNTERMYER, Esq.,

57 Wall Street, New Yorl City, N. Y.
MY DEAR SIR: Receipt is acknowledged of your letter of September 6.
Mr. Murray is out of the city, but advises me that he expects to be in New York

during the week of September 19.
Yours, very truly, 0 . A. CARLSON,

Secretary to the Comptroller.

EXHIBIT NO. 171, JANUARY 8, 1913.

SEPTEMBER 13, 1912.
O. A. CARLSON, Esq.,

Secretary to the Comptroller, Treasury Department, Washington, D. C.
DEAR SIR: Referring to your yesterday's letter perhaps you will be good enough to

again communicate with Mr. Murray and ask him to fix an appointment to meet me
in New York during his visit next week. I am very anxious to see him in connection
with the affairs of tike Pujo committee.

Very truly, yours, SAML. UNTERMYER.

Not having received any reply, on the 17th of September the fol-
lowing night letter was sent by counsel for the committee to Mr.
Murray:

EXHIBIT NO. 172, JANUARY 8,1913.

SEPTEMBER 17, 1912.
Hon. LAWRENCE O. MURRAY,

Comptroller of the Currency, Washington, D. C:
Am still awaiting definite advices from you as to what day this week you can see

Mr. Farrar and myself here respecting money-trust inquiry. Kindly wire.
SAMUEL UNTERMYER.

On September 24 a letter from the counsel for the committee was
addressed to the President, as follows:

EXHIBIT NO. 173, JANUARY 8,1913.

SEPTEMBER 24,1912.
His Excellency Hon. WILLIAM H. TAFT,

President of the United States, Beverly, Mass.
DEAR SIR: Referring to the interview you were good enough to accord Mr. Farrar

and myself yesterday at Washington, and in compliance with your direction that I
submit to you in writing the request made of you yesterday and the reasons therefor,
I beg to state as follows:

Mr. Farrar and I are acting as counsel for the Committee on Banking and Currency
of the House of Representatives under House resolution 504, of which I take the lib-
erty of herewith inclosing a copy and of calling your attention to the following pro-
visions on pages 9 and 10:

"The Comptroller of the Currency, the Secretary of the Treasury, and the Com-
missioner of the Bureau of Corporations, and their respective assistants and subordi-
nates, are hereby respectively directed to comply with all directions of the committee
for assistance in its labors, to place at the service of the committee all the data and
records of their respective departments, to procure for the committee from time to
time such information as is subject to their control or inspection, and to allow the use
of their assistants for the making of such investigations with respect to corporations
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MONEY TBUST. 1 3 6 3

under their respective jurisdictions as the committee or any subcommittee may from
time to time request."

Under the terms of this resolution we have asked the comptroller to secure certain
data for us without which it would be impossible to properly conduct the inquiry or
to acquaint the House with the data that it will need as a basis for legislation. In
response to this request the comptroller very properly calls our attention to the instruc-
tions issued by your predecessor—confirmed by you—to the effect that none of the
heads of department shall furnish information to congressional committees or other-
wise, except by Executive order. The comptroller accordingly suggests that not-
withstanding the peremptory form of the resolution, he is unable to comply with our
request without direction from you.

When this investigation was begun the national banks took the position, which
they have since maintained, (1) that all visitorial powers over national banks are
vested in the Comptroller of the Currency; £2) that although the banks are the creatures
of Congress and the comptroller is its nominee, who reports directly to it and who is
responsible to it, neither House of Congress has, nor have both Houses combined, the
right to exercise visitorial powers over the banks for the legitimate purpose of framing
legislation, as it is claimed that the information obtained by the comptroller must be
treated as confidential as against one or both Houses of Congress or any committee
thereof.

The section of the banking law referred to reads as follows:
"SEC. 5241. (Limit of visitorial powers.) No association shall be subject to any

visitorial powers other than such as are authorized by this title or are vested in the
courts of justice. £B. S.)"

It is our contention, (1) that the powers now being exercised by the committee are
inquisitorial and not visitorial; (2) if the power be visitorial it was not intended by
the section in question to deprive Congress or either House of thin fundamental power
to examine into the affairs of its own creatures in order to determine the necessity for
and character of remedial legislation.

The committee introduced a bill at the last session to remove all doubt on this ques-
tion, which was passed almost unanimously by the House, but is still pending in the
Senate. The Senate committee reported" the bill adversely by a vote of 7 to 6. It
is now upon the calendar awaiting action, but in view of the vast amount of data
necessary to be gathered and the preliminary work that is required before further
examining witnesses in the inquiry and the early expiration of the present Congress
it will be impossible to await action on the pending bill, nor do we believe that to be
necessary.

If the banks are right in their contention the Comptroller of the Currency is the
only officer of the Government who is immune and whose acts can not be inquired
into by the power that created him and the bank.. Under that interpretation hia
office could not be investigated to ascertain whether he had done his duty in the exer-
cise of the visitorial power" vested in him.

In response to Your Excellency's further suggestion that I outline briefly the need
of the information sought to be obtained through the comptroller I beg to state as
follows:

The committee desires to secure data showing (1) the character of the transactions
in which certain of the leading national banks of the country have been engaging,
such as the promotion and underwriting of securities on behalf of syndicates; (2)
instances in which they have acted as what are known as "issuing houses" for the
sale of securities to the public; (3) transactions by the banks, made directly or indi-
rectly with their officers and with corporations, in which such officers and directors
were largely interested; (4} purchases and sales of bonds and shares of stock by the
banks, and speculations conducted by them or by corporations that are owned by
them.

These are, in a general way, the heads of the topics with respect to which we are
seeking data as a basis for the oral examination of witnesses. Our general purpose
is to acquaint Congress with the character of the business in which the larger banks
are engaging; to point out the public dangers, if any, accompanying the broad powers
now possessed by the banks in the use of their funds; and to expose whatever abuses
may be found to exist in the present system, with a view of constructive and correc-
tive legislation. The committee purposes, further, to show the inadequacy of _ the
present currency laws, the danger of panics to which they give rise, and the legisla-
tion required to correct this situation.

It will be manifestly impossible to improve the present system or to correct defects
or abuses without an intimate knowledge of existing practices. The comptroller, in
his annual report of December, 1911, to Congress, uses the following language with
respect to one of such abuses:
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"Dishonest practices by officers of national banks of receiving personal compensa-
tion for loans made by the bank is a growing evil and has already reached such pro-
portions as to call for criminal legislation on the subject. In this manner either the
bank is defrauded of lawful interest which it would otherwise receive or usurious
interest is exacted of a borrower by the corrupt officer. A secret reward to the officers
is sometimes a deliberate bribe for obtaining a loan on insufficient security."

The data upon which this statement is founded is part of the information required
by the committee to enable it to determine whether and to what extent the recom-
mendation of the comptroller shall be adopted in the form of proposed legislation.

In view of the urgency of the situation may I be pardoned for reminding Your
Excellency that at our interview you very kindly promised to secure for the committee
immediate action upon this request?

Very respectfully, yours, SAML. UNTERMYER.
P. S.—Inclosed please find also a separate memorandum on the legal questions

involved.
S.U.

MEMORANDUM.

Briefly stated, House resolution 504. after reciting that Congress has under consid-
eration particular bills in relation to the currency, monetary, and national-banking
systems, and trade combinations, and setting forth the alleged condition of affairs
in those fields, directs the Banking and Currency Committee to make inquiry therein
and report the facts to the House as a bads for the consideration of the pending measures
or the formulation of others.

The resolution provides:
"The Comptroller of the Currency, the Secretary of the Treasury, and the Commis-

sioner of the Bureau of Corporations, and their respective assistants and subordinates,
are hereby respectively directed to comply with all directions of the committee for
assistance in its labors, to place at the service of the committee all the data and records
of their respective departments, to procure for the committee from time to time such
information 'as is subject to their control or inspection, and to allow the use of their
assistants for the making of such investigations with respect to corporations under
their respective jurisdictions as the committee or any subcommittee may from time
to time request."

The question is whether the officials named, more particularly the Comptroller of
the Currency, should furnish the committee information from their offices as directed.

Revised Statutes of the United States, section 324, enacts that "there shall be in
the Department of the Treasury a bureau charged with the execution of all laws
passed by Congress relating to the issue and regulation of a national currency," the
chief officer of which shall be called "the Comptroller of the Currency," who "shall
perform his duties under the general direction of the Secretary of the Treasury."

Revised Statutes of the United States, section 333, provides that such comptroller
" shall make anannual report to Congress at the commencement of its session, * * *."

It is elementary that either House of Congress, through a committee, may make
inquiry into any matter in respect of which it is authorized to legislate or otherwise
take action, and in that behalf compel the production of testimony.

Revised Statutes of the United States, section 102, provides: "Every person who,
having been summoned as a witness by the authority of either House of Congress to
give testimony or to produce papers upon any matter under inquiry before either
House, or any committee of either House of Congress, wilfully makes default, or who,
having appeared, refuses to answer any question pertinent to the question under
inquiry, shall be deemed guilty of a misdemeanor, * * *."

The Supreme Court has said of this provision CRe Chapman, 166 U. S., 661):
"We are of opinion that sections 102 and 104 were intended * * * 'more

effectually to enforce the attendance of witnesses, on the summons of either House of
Congress, and to compel them to discover testimony.'" (Page 667).

"The history of congressional investigations demonstrates the difficulties under
which the two Houses nave labored, respectively, in compelling unwilling witnesses
to disclose facts deemed essential to taking definite action. * * * It (the statute
from which Revised Statutes section 102 was taken) was an act necessary and proper
for carrying into execution the powers vested in Congress and in each House thereof."
(Page 671.)

It is equally clear that the currency and national banking systems and combinations
amongst corporations engaged in interstate commerce are subjects within the legis-
lative jurisdiction of the House as one branch of Congress.

It necessarily follows, therefore, that persons and corporations engaged in those
fields of activity, upon demand duly made, are under a legal duty to furnish the
committee any facts in their possession germane to the inquiry.Digitized for FRASER 
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For greater reason any official of the executive branch of the Government who has
such information, gained aa in the case of the comptroller while executing the laws of
Congress, is in duty bound, upon request, to furnish it to a committee of the House
which is making inquiry into the operation of those laws as a basis for their modi-
fication.

How may Congress be accurately advised whether its laws are sufficient and have
reached the end desired if either House may not require executive officers charged
with the enforcement of such laws to put at its disposal all information obtained by
them in the discharge of their duties? How, otherwise, may it know whether the
officers themselves are efficient?

It is no answer to say that the. present demand comes from only one branch of
Congress. Proposed legislation must be considered and passed by both Houses, and
each is entitled to be informed independently of the other.

The officers of national banks have excused their refusal to give the committee
infomation requested on the ground that by so doing they would violate a duty to
their stockholders, since Revised Statutes, United States, 5241 provides that—

"No association (national bank) shall be subject to any visitorial powers other than
such as are authorized by this title, or are vested in the courts of justice."

This contention is obviously untenable, since it is impossible that Congress intended
to exclude either House from obtaining from the primary source information neces-
sary for the intelligent consideration of legislation affecting the financial system.
However, the position has been taken and to contest it would mean a long-drawn-out
litigation.

For this reason the committee seeks to obtain the desired information through the
office of the Comptroller of the Currency. In no possible view can it be contended
that he, too, is restricted by Revised Statutes, United States, 5241, for that would
lead to the absurd result that Congress had absolutely shut off either House acting
alone from the only two authoritative sources of information on which to base any
new laws affecting the financial system.

Even though a subordinate officer in the executive department were under no posi-
tive legal duty to furnish either House of Congress for its use in legislation informa-
tion acquired by him in the execution of the laws of Congress, it would seem that the
President should direct him to do so in a spirit of comity; since, notwithstanding its
separation into three departments, the Government of the United States after all is
one government working to a common end.

On the 25th of September the following letter was received, ad-
dressed to counsel for the committee:

EXHIBIT NO. 174, JANUARY 8, 1913.

BEVEBLY, MASS., September £5,191S.
MY DEAR SIB: Permit me to acknowledge the receipt of your letter of the 24th

instant, with inclosures, and to say that it will be brought to the attention of the
President upon his return to the city.

Sincerely, yours, T. W. BRAHANY,
Chief Clerk.

Mr. SAMUEL UNTERMYER,
37 Wall Street, New York City.

Not having any reply, on October 1 the counsel for the committee
wrote the following letter to the chief clerk of the President:

EXHIBIT NO. 175, JANUARY 8, 1913.

OOTOBBB 1, 1912.
T. \J\ BBAHANY, Esq., Chief Clerk

(Care of Hon. William H. Taft),
Beverly, Mass.

DEAR SIB: Referring to my letter of September 24 to President Taft in compliance
with his suggestion, may I inquire what if any action has been taken and how soon
we may expect a definite reply?

The data required by the committee for the purpose of conducting the hearings ia
very considerable and will take some weeks to collect. The committee is anxious
to begins its hearings next month, so that there is little time left in which to secure
this data, which I trust will be accepted as an apo'ogy for my insistence.

Very truly, yours,
SAML. UNTERMYER.Digitized for FRASER 
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1366 MONEY TBUST.

Then follows another letter, undated, from the chief clerk of the
President to counsel for the committee, as follows:

EXHIBIT NO. 176, JANUARY 8, 1913.
BEVERLY, MASS.

MT DEAR SIR: In reply to your note of October 1, permit me to say that the Presi-
dent has taken up with the Attorney General the request preferred m your letter of
September 24. As soon as the question is determined you will be advised promptly.

Sincerely, yours,
T. W. BRAHANY, Chief Clerk.

Mr. SAMUEL UNTERMYBR,
37 Wall Street, New York CUy.

Having heard nothing in the meantime, counsel for the committee
on the 10th of October wrote to the Attorney General as follows:

EXHIBIT NO. 177-178, JANUARY 8, 1913.

OCTOBER 10, 1912.
Hon. GEORGE W. WICXERSHAM,

Attorney General of the United States,
Department of Justice, Washington, D. C.

DEAR MR. WICKERSHAM: Following my talk with you at the bar association, I
received a letter from the chief clerk to President Taft, of which the accompanying is
a copy, from which you will note that it is stated that the President "has taken up
with the Attorney General the request preferred in your letter of September 24." I
assume this was a mistake, as you told me at our interview that you had not yet been
approached on the subject.

May I inquire whether you have now considered the question, and if so, how soon
we may expect a determination? As explained to you at our interview, our time for
preparation is very short, and we are arranging to resume the hearings on November
20. We require this information as a basis for these hearings, which I trust you will
accept as my apology for urging expedition.

For your convenience I am inclosing copy of my letter of September 24 to the Presi-
dent, and of my letter of October 1 to his chief clerk.

Very truly, yours, SAML. UNTERMYER.
On October 11 counsel for the committee had this letter "from the

Attorney General:
EXHIBIT NO. 179, JANUARY 8, 1913.

OFFICE OV THE ATTORNEY GENERAL,
Washington, D. C, October 11,1912.

SAMUEL UNTERMYER, Esq.,
37 Wall Street, New York City.

DEAR MR. UNTERMYER: I have yours of 10th instant. The President has referred
to me your letter of September 24 with a request for an opinion upon some of the ques-
tions involved, which is now in course of preparation and as soon as completed will be
sent to the President.

Very respectfully, yours, GEO. W. WICKERSHAM,
Attorney General.

Then follow two letters to the Attorney General from counsel to the
committee, dated the 15th and 25th of October, respectively, as
follows:

EXHIBIT NO. 180, JANUARY 8, 1913.

OCTOBER 15, 1912.
Hon. GEORGE W. WICKERSHAM.

Department of Justice, Washington, D. C.
DEAR MR. WICKERSHAM: I beg_ to acknowledge, with thanks, the receipt of your

letter of the 11th instant, from which I note that an opinion is now in course of prepa-
ration which, as soon as completed, will be sent to the President relating to the subject
matter of my letter to the President of September 24. The element of time is an
important one to the committee just now.

Very truly, yours, SAML. UNTERMYER.
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EXHIBIT NO. 181, JANUARY 8, 1913.
OCTOBER 25, 1912.

Hon. GEORGE W. WICKERSHAM,
Department of Justice, Washington, D. C.

DEAR MR. WICKERSHAM: Referring to your letter of October 11, advising me that
you have under consideration the subject presented by Mr. Farrar and my self to
the President, may I again ask whether it will not be possible to now get your con-
clusion at an early date? As already explained to you, the committee can make no
headway without the assistance which we have requested from the Comptroller of
the Currency. If it is concluded to grant the aid which it was contemplated, the com-
mittee would have under the terms of House resolution 504, you will realize that it
will take the department quite a time to get the information for us.

As the life of the committee is limited to the present Congress and there is a vast
amount of testimony to be taken when the information that we require is secured,
it will not be necessary for me to enlarge with you on the imperative need of immediate
action.

Very respectfully, yours, SAML. UNTERMYER.

There was no answer to either of those letters until the 29th of
October, when the following letter was received from the Attorney
General:

EXHIBIT NO. 182, JANUARY 8,1913.

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE,
Washington, D. C, October Z9, 1912.

SAMUEL UNTERMYER, ESQ.,
No. 37 Wall Street, New York City.

DEAR SIR: Your letter of the 25th instant is received during the Attorney General's
absence.

The draft of the opinion in which you are interested has not yet been completed,
but it is hoped by the assistant now working on it to have it ready to submit to the
Attorney General for his consideration when he returns to the city next week.

Respectfully,
JESSE C. ADKINS,

Assistant Attorney General
(For the Attorney General).

Having had no reply further from the Attorney General, counsel
for the committee again wrote him on December 16, as follows:

KXHIBIT No. 183, JANUARY 8, 1913.

NEW WILLARD HOTEL,
Washington, D. C, December 16, 1912.

Hon. GEORGE W. WICKERSHAM,
Department of Justice, Washington, D. C.

DEAR SIR: On September 24, 1912, following an interview which the President was
good enough to accord Judge Farrar and myself as counsel for the Subcommittee of the
Committee on Banking and Currency of the House of Representatives acting under
resolution No. 504, I wrote the President a letter embodying the request for access to
the data required by the committee in its investigation, that had been made verbally
of the President at the interview.

On September 261 had a reply from Mr. Brahany, chief clerk to the President, dated
September 25, acknowledging the receipt of my letter of the 24th and stating that it
would be brought to the attention of the President on his return to Washington.

Not haying heard anything meantime I wrote Mr. Brahany on October 1, inquiring
if any action had been taken upon the request and calling his attention to the extent
of the data required, the time that would be consumed in collecting it, and the need
of such data for the hearings.

On or about October 9 I received a letter from Mr. Brahany in reply to mine of the
1st advising me that the subject matter of my letter of September 24 had been taken
up by the President with the Attorney General and that "as soon as the question is
determined you will be advised promptly."

Meantime I had seen you at the bar association in New York and had learned from
you that the President had not yet taken up the subject with you. I accordingly
wrote you on October 10, on your return to Washington, asking whether you had as
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yet considered the question, and if so, how soon the committee might expect a deter-
mination, and again explaining the short time intervening before the hearings and the
necessity for this data.

You replied to me by letter of October 11, stating that the President had referred
my letter of September 24 to you with the request for an opinion upon some of the
questions involved and that the opinion was then in course of preparation and would be
sent to the President as soon as completed.

On October 15 I wrote acknowledging your letter of the 11th and stating, "The
element of time is an important one to the committee just now."

Not having heard from you, I again wrote you on October 25 to ask whether it would
not be possible to get your conclusion at an early date, and again explaining that the
life of the committee is limited to the present Congress, that a vast amount of data
would have to be gathered if the request was granted, which would take considerable
time, and that the situation was urgent.

Your assistant, Mr. Adkins, replied to this last letter by letter dated October 29,
1912, as follows:

"The draft of the opinion in which you are interested has not yet been completed,
but it is hoped by the assistant now working on it to have it ready to submit to the
Attorney General for his consideration when he returns to the city next week."
. Inasmuch as about seven weeks have elapsed since this last letter, may I inquire
whether, and if so, how soon, the committee may expect a definite reply to the request
contained in my letter to the President of September 24?

Very respectfully, yours,
SAML. UNTERMYEB,

Counsel for the Subcommittee.

On December 17 a letter from President Taft:

EXHIBIT NO. 184, JANUARY 8, 1913.

THE WHITE HOUSE,
Washington, December 17, 191S.

MY DEAK MR. UNTERMYER: The Attorney General has rendered an opinion to me,
a copy of which he tells me he is sending to you, in which he advises me that it is within
my discretion, through the Secretary of the Treasury, to ask the Comptroller of the
Currency to make the investigation which it will be necessary for the comptroller to
conduct in order to reach the information which you seek in respect of particular banks
and particular transactions. I am informed that much of this material is not on file in
the comptroller's office.

I have no objection, through the Secretary of the Treasury, to directing the Comp-
troller of the Currency to furnish you as much of the material which you ask as he has
on file in his office. Indeed, I have already directed the Secretary of the Treasury, in
compliance with your request, to furnish a certain amount of the material which you
seek from the Comptroller of the Currency, but I think it would be interfering with
the duties of the comptroller and imposing too threat a burden on him to make him the
investigating instrument of a committee of the House which itself has ample powers for
the purpose, or, if not, can obtain them from Congress.

Sincerely, yours, WM. H. TAFT.
SAMUEL UNTERMYER, Esq.,

37 Wall Street, New York City.

On the same date, a letter from tli,e Attorney General:

EXHIBIT 184-A, JANUARY 8, 1913.

OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL,
Washington, D. C, December 17, 191i.

SAMUEL UNTERMYER, Esq.,
New Willard Hotel, Washington, D. C.

SIR: I have your favor of the 16th instant. I rendered, some little time ago, my
opinion to the President on the question submitted to me, bearing upon your request
to him that the Comptroller of the Currency should procure certain information for the
subcommittee of the Committee on Banking and Currency of the House of Representa-
tives, acting under resolution No. 504, and I had supposed that a copy of it had been
sent to you. However, I am transmitting a copy to you herewith.

Respectfully,
GEO. W. WICKERSHAM,

Attorney General.Digitized for FRASER 
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The copy is here, but it is a long document.
The CHAIEMAN. It can be filed with the correspondence.

[Data relating to national banks (or the use ol Congress.)

DBPASTMKNT OP JUSTICE, November 9,1912.
SIB: By letter of September 24, Mr. Samuel Untermyer, one of the counsel for the

Committee on Banking and Currency of the House of Representatives, which is now
inquiring into the so-called Money Trust, states that he and his associates have asked
the Comptroller of the Currency to secure certain data for the committee, without which
it would be impossible to conduct the inquiry as directed by House resolution 504
under which the committee is proceeding, and that the comptroller has declined to
secure the data without direction from you.

It appears from the letter that the committee first sought the data directly from
the national banks themselves, but that their officers declined to furnish it, and
that the committee now proposes to have the information obtained by the Comp-
troller of the Currency.

Paragraph 5 of House resolution 504 provides:
"The Comptroller of the Currency, the Secretary of the Treasury, and the Com-

missioner of the Bureau of Corporations, and their respective assistants and subor-
dinates, are hereby respectively directed to comply with all directions of the com-
mittee for assistance in its labors, to place at the service of the committee all the
data and records of their respective departments, to procure for the committee from
time to time such information as is subject to their control or inspection, and to
allow the use of their assistants for the making of such investigations with respect
to corporations under their respective jurisdictions as the committee or any sub-
committee may from time to time request."

In his letter Mr. Untermyer states:
"The committee desires to secure data showing (1) the character of the transactions

in which certain of the leading national banks of the country have been engaging,
such as the promotion and underwriting of securities on behalf of syndicates; (2)
instances in which they have acted as what are known as 'issuing houses' for the
sale of securities to the public; (3) transactions by the banks made directly or indi-
rectly with their officers and directors and with corporations in which such officers
and directors were largely interested; (4) purchases and sales of bonds and shares
of stock by the banks and speculations conducted by them or by corporations that
are owned by them.

"These are in a general way the heads of the topics with respect to which we are
seeking data as a basis for the oral examination of witnesses. Our general purpose is
to acquaint Congress with the character of the business in which the larger banks are
engaging; to point out the public dangers, if any, accompanying the broad powers
now possessed by the banks in the use of their funds; and to expose whatever abuses
may be found to exist in the present system, with a view of constructive and cor-
rective legislation. The committee purposes further to show the inadequacy of the
present currency laws, the danger of panics to which they give rise, and the legislation
required to correct this situation."

You have referred this letter to me with a request to be advised as to your lawful
powers to give the information ascertained through the Comptroller of the Currency.

It would appear from the letter of Mr. Untermyer that but little, if any, of this
information is now in the comptroller's possession, and that the comptroller in order
to furnish it would be compelled to procure it by means of examinations of the banks.
Two questions therefore arise in considering your request:

1. Whether you have the power to direct the comptroller to furnish to the House
committee such information as is now in his possession?

2. Whether you may direct the comptroller to obtain other data and thereafter to
furnish it to the committee?

1. The Comptroller of the Currency is the chief of tho bureau of the Treasury Depart-
ment charged with the execution of laws relating to the issue and regulations of the
national currency secured by United States bonds, and he performs his duties "'under
the general direction of the Secretary of the Treasury." (Sec. 324, R. S.)

The statutes relating to the national lianks give him full visitorial powers to enable
him to see that the national banks faithfully observe the laws and avoid insolvency.

No association may commence in business until its organization certificate has been
submitted to the comptroller and he has certified that it has fully complied with all
the provisions of law to entitle it to engage in business (Sees. 5168,5169.) Where the
association desires to extend itf= life be\ nnd tht» oniriiial period, he must cause a special
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examination to be made to determine that its affairs are in a satisfactory condition.
(Act July 12, 1882, sec. 3, 22 Stai., 162.)

After commencing business each association must at least five times a year report
to the comptroller, upon forms prescribed by him. its condition in great detail and the
comptroller may at any time call for a special report from any bank. (Sec. 5211.)

The comptroller, with the approval of the Secretary of the Treasury " shall, as often
as shall be deemed necessary or proper, appoint a suitable person or persons to make an
examination of the affairs of every banking association, who shall have power to make
a thorough examination into all the affairs of the association, and in doing so to examine
any of the officers and agents thereof on oath, and shall make a full and detailed report
of the condition of the association to the comptroller." (Sec. 5240, as amended Feb.
19. 1875, 18 Stats., 329.)

In order that he may adequately enforce the provisions of law imposing restrictions
on the national banks the comptroller is vested with power to put any national bank
in the hands of a receiver for the purpose of winding up its affairs—first, for not keeping
its capital stock above the minimum provided by law (sec. 5141); second, for not
keeping good its surplus (sec. 5151); third, for not keeping its reserve up to the pre-
scribed minimum (sec. 5191); fourth, for holding its own stock for more than six months
(eec. 5201); fifth, for failure to pay up its capital stock or for failure to make good its
impairment (sec. 5205); sixth, for improperly certifying a check (sec. 5208); seventh,
for nonpayment of its circulating notes (sec. 5234). By section 5239, Revised Statutes,
the comptroller is charged with the duty of causing the dissolution of any national
banking association through the institution of a suit to forfeit its charter whenever ita
board of directors knowingly violate or permit any of its officers or agents to violate
any of the provisions of the national banking laws.

Finally, by section 333 of the Revised Statutes, as amended February 18, 1875 (18
Stat., 317), the comptroller is directed to make reports to Congress at the commence-
ment of each session exhibiting—

"First. A summary of the state and condition of every association from which
reports have been received the preceding year. * * * with an abstract of the
whole amount of banking capital returned by them, of the whole amount of their
debts and liabilities, the amount of circulating notes outstanding, and the total amount
of means and resources * * * and such other information in relation to such asso-
ciations as, in his judgment, may be useful.

"Second. A statement of the associations whose business has been closed during
the year, with the amount of their circulation redeemed and the amount outstanding.

"Third. Any amendment to the laws relating to banking by which the system may
be improved; and the security of its holders of its notes and other creditors may be
increased."

Also a statement of the business of savings banks organized under the laws of the
several States and Territories and the names and compensation of the clerks em-
ployed by him and the expenses of his bureau during; the year.

Thus the banking laws clothe the comptroller with authority to examine into the
affairs of national banks for three main purposes: First, to ascertain the financial
condition and soundness of management of national banks; secoud, to determine
whether or not such banks are operating in conformity with the banking laws; third,
to enable him to recommend amendments to the existing law.

Nowhere in the law is there any express provision that the information thus acquired
by the comptroller shall be confidential. While, if in your opinion the interests of
the Government require that this information shall be so treated, you have the right
to refuse to divulge it (Boske v. Comingore, 177 U. S., 459, 469), yet, I am clearly of
the view that if m your opinion it is proper to give this information to the House
committee you have the lawful power to do so.

2. There remains the question whether you have the power to direct the comptrol-
ler to collect the information described in Mr. Untermyer's letter which is not already
in his possession.

At the outset it should be remarked that the paragraph of the House resolution
undertaking to direct the comptroller, the Secretary of the Treasury, and other execu-
tive officers to comply with all directions of the committee for assistance in its labors
has not legal effect. (6 Op. Atty. Gen., 680.) The dutks of the comptroller are
imposed by law and can not be lessened or increased by rt solution of one House.
This question must be answered, therefore, from the statutes themselves without
regard to the resolution. It is not suegtsted that the comptroller needs the informa-
tion in question to enable him to perform a duty devolved upon him by the statutes
pertaining to his office. Mr. Unttrmyer states that the committee of the House
desires it to enable it to determine whether r»- iot further legislation is necessarv.
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By section 5211, Revised Statutes, the comptroller is expressly.given "power to
call for special reports from any particular association whenever in his judgment the
same are necessary in order to have a complete knowledge of its condition."

One view of this section is that it limits, the power of the comptroller to call for re-
ports concerning the financial condition of a particular association only, and that ia
not broad enough to empower him to ask reports regarding general conditions which
may have a bearing merely upon the expediency of amendments to the existing law.
I think that too narrow a construction of the section, because section 333, Revised
Statutes (above quoted1), requires the comptroller to make an annual report to Congress
at the commencement of its session, showing, among other things, "any amendment
to the laws relating to banking by which the system may be improved and the security
of the holders of its notes and other creditors may be increased." And the power
given in section 5211 to call for special reports is, in my opinion, broad enough to au-
thorize him to call for any reports which may be necessary to enable him to determine
how, in his opinion, the banking system may be improved by new legislation and what
legislation he should lecommend to Congress for that purpose.

This view is strengthened by the provisions of section 5240, which authorized the
comptroller, with the approval of the Secretary of the Treasury, "as often as shall be
deemed necessary or proper," to appoint ouitable persons to make an examination of
the affairs of every banking association, such examiners to have power "to make a
thorough examination into all the affairs of the association, and in doing so'to examine
any of the officers and agents thereof on oath, and shall make a full and detailed report
of the condition of the association to the comptroller."

But clearly the comptroller can not exercise such power merely for the purpose of
procuring information for a committee of one of the Houses of Congress on which that
committee may base its conclusion as to what amendatory legislation is necessary or
desirable. If the committee is without adequate powers to enable it to pursue the
inquiry committed to it by the House (as to which I express no opinion), it should
seek additional power by way of amendment to the law or by joint resolution of both
Houses of Congress. It can not properly expect the Comptroller of the Currency, by
a strained construction of the statutes, to exercise a power given to him for a definite
purpose to procure information for another purpose, thus furnishing indirectly the
committee information which the law does not authorize it to get directly.

Since the Comptroller exercises his functions under the general direction of the
Secretary of the Treasury, and therefore of yourself, it follows that if either you or
the Secretary think that the comptroller should have before him in the performance
of his duties any of the information mentioned in Mr. Untermyer's letter you have
the lawful power of directing him to procure it.

It is true that while the comptroller is performing quasi judicial functions, his
discretion can not be controlled by you (Butterworth v. Hoe, 112 U. S., 50), yet this
is not so of all his duties, otherwise the provision in the statute that be perform his
duties under the general direction of the Secretary of the Treasurv would amount to
nothing. Certainly, broad general lines of policy may be laid down by you to be
followed by the comptroller, and you may direct him to make inquiries along certain
lines and to consider the data thus acquired in determining whether individual banks
are in sound condition and are obeying the existing law and whether amendments
thereto should be recommended.

If, therefore, you believe that any information outlined by Mr. Untermyer should
be obtained and considered by the comptroller in the performance of his duties, in my
opinion you may direct him to procure it; and after it has been obtained for this
legitimate purpose you may, if you deem proper, direct him to furnish it to the House
committee. If, however, neither you nor the comptroller believe that such informa-
tion is useful or necessary to him in the performance of his duties, you could not
properly direct him to procure it.

I express no opinion as to the propriety of furnishing to the House committee any
information gathered by the comptroller. I am informed that it has been the custom
of his office to consider a great part of such information as confidential. But as to the
wisdom of applying this rule in the present instance, the Secretary of the Treasury
and the comptroller can best advise you.

Respectfully,
GEORGE W. WICKBESHAM.

The PRESIDENT.
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Mr. UNTEKMYEB. XOV, a letter of November 26 to the Comptroller
of the Currency, Mr. Lawrence O. Murray:

EXHIBIT NO. 185, JANUARY 8,1913.

NOVEMBER 26, 1912.
Hon. LAWSENCE O. MURRAY,

Comptroller of the Currency, Washington., D. C.
BEAR SIR: The Subcommittee of the Committee on Banking and Currency of the

House of Representatives, acting under House resolution 504, requires the folio-wing
data from your department:

1. Lists of all stockholders of record in national banks in the five principal reserve
cities, who were registered holders of upward of 100 shares at the time of the filing of
the last lists with your department, but this information is only required with respect
to banks in such cities having a capital and surplus exceeding $5,000,000 at the time
of the last statement made to your department.

2. A list of all securities held by such banks at the respective dates of their last state-
ments.

3. A statement of the aggregate loans of such banks, separately stating the amount
loaned on stock exchange collateral and otherwise.

4. A list of the consolidations of banks that have been effected in the past seven
years, with the names of the leading banks, but confining the statement to the banks
with a total capital on consolidation of not less than $5,000,000.

5. A list of the national banks that have connected with them a so-called "security
company " similar to the arrangement between the First National Bank and the First
Security Co. and between the City National Bank and the City Security Co. 1 refer
only to those national banks which upon distribution of profits have caused or been
instrumental in causing the organization of these security companies, with substan-
tially the same list of directors owning interests in the security companies in sub-
stantially the same proportions in which they own interests in the banks. My inquiry
is limited to the cases in which the shares of the security companies are only salable
or purchasable with the shares of the banks.

I understand that there are about 200 such companies in the United States. My
inquiry is confined to those with a capital of upward of $1,000,000, which will be com-
paratively few in number.

There is a vast amount of data that is essential to the committee to enable it to
conduct this inquiry which I understand that the committee will not be able to
secure from your department without Executive order, which the committee has as
vet been unable to secure. The request for such order was made of the President on
September 24, 1912, and was by him referred to the Attorney General. From time
to time the Attorney General has promised to pass upon this request, but neither the
committee nor its counsel has as yet had any definite word or decision from him,
although we have seen repeated statements in the press to the effect that he has
recommended the refusal of the request.

I have accordingly omitted the call for al] such data from this letter, but have
assumed that from no point of view could there be any objection to supplying the
class of information here requested. Am I right as to this, or will the attitude of the
department apply also to the limited information here asked?

As the committee resumes its oral hearings on December 9, perhaps you will be
good enough to advise me as promptly as possible whether this information can be had
and, if so, whether it will be available prior to the date fixed for the hearings and,
if so, how soon.

Very truly, yours, SAMUEL UNTERMYER.
Have you a list available, and, if sc, caL you iumish or refer me to the data, showing

the names and localities of the various banks throughout the country who have corre-
spondents in the five principal reserve cities, together with the names of the banks
that act as such correspondents9 Is there also data available, and, if so, can you
furnish it to me, showing the average amounts of deposits in the various New York
banks of money belonging to uut-f'f-t'wi. biinkf'

S.U.
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There is another letter from the comptroller, of December 19, in
which he furnishes certain data:

EXHIBIT NO. 186, JANUARY 8,1913.

TREASURY DEPARTMENT,
OFFICE OF COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,

Washington, December 19, 1912.
Hon. SAMUEL UNTEBMTEH,

House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.
Sis: The receipt is acknowledged of your letter of recent date, and in compliance

therewith you will find inclosed—
First. A list of national banks in New York City, Chicago, St. Louis, Boston, and

Philadelphia, having capital and surplus of $5,000,000 or over, with classification of
loans and discounts as shown by their reports on November 26,1912. It will be noted
that this list shows the amount of loans secured by stocks, bonds, etc. All of this may
not be stock-exchange collateral, but this office has no way of distinguishing.

Second. A list of national banks with which other national banks have been con-
solidated in the past seven years, all of such banks having upon consolidation a total
capital of not less than $5,000,000.

Third. A list of national banks that have connected with them a State bank or
security company, similar to the arrangement between the First National Bank and
the First Security Co., and between the City National Bank and the City Security
Co., and in which the shares of the State bank or security company are only salable
or purchasable with the shares of the national banks, this list being confined to national
banks with a capital of upward of $1,000,000. This list is as nearly correct as can be
made from the records of the office, there being no provision in law requiring banks to
render reports to this office covering this point.

Fourth. A statement showing the aggregate balances due from and to reserve agents
located in the central reserve cities—New York, Chicago, and St. Louis—by reserve
cities and States, on February 20, 1912. The preparation of this table required an
examination of the reports of every national bank in the United States for February
20,1912.

In reply to your further inquiry, you are further advised that this office has main-
tained a record showing names and localities of the various banks throughout the
country who have correspondents in the five principal reserve cities, together with
the names of banks that act as such correspondents.

Owing to the pressure of the current business this office has not sufficient clerical
force to compile a list of stockholders and a list of securities held by national banks
in the five principal reserve cities having a capital and surplus exceeding $5,000,000,
to furnish a list of reserve agents in the five principal reserve cities as desired, and
to make out a table covering the reports furnished by the banks on November 26,
1912, similar to the table inclosed for February 20, 1912. If, however, the committee
will authorize me to employ clerks to be paid at the rate of $3 a day, I shall prepare
the information required in the briefest time possible.

Respectfully,
LAWRENCE O. MURRAY, Comptroller.

Thereupon counsel for the committee sent the following day letter
to the comptroller:

EXHIBIT NO. 187, JANUARY 8, 1913.

NEW YORK, December 24,1912.
Hon. LAWRENCE O. MURRAY,

Comptroller of the Currency, Washington, D. C:
Referring to \our letter of 19th instant answering my letter of November 26,

committee urgently requires data referred to in last paragraph your letter, especially
lists of securities held by national banks and lists of stockholders. Can not you now
without delay prepare this data with your present clerical force for delivery here next
Wednesday, if lists of stockholders limited to holders of 1,000 shares and over and
lists of securities limited to $100,000 and over of any specified security owned by bank.
Data might be furnished in installments, taking New York banks first, then Phila-
delphia, Boston and Chicago in order named. Committee also requires your presence
January 7 which we trust will be convenient.

SAMUEL UNTERMYER.
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On the 26th counsel for the committee had this reply from the
deputy comptroller:

EXHIBIT NO. 188, JANUARY 8, 1913.

TREASURY DEPARTMENT,
OFFICE OF COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,

Washington, December 26, 1912.
Mr. SAMUEL UNTERMYER,

No. 57 Wall Street, New York, N. Y.
SIR: The receipt is acknowledged of your telegram of December 24, addressed to the

comptroller, requesting certain data for the use of the House Committee on Banking
and Currency.

Mr. Murray is out of the city, but your request will have the proper attention.
Respectfully,

F. P. KANE,
Deputy and Acting Comptroller.

Another letter from counsel for the committee to the comptroller,
dated December 26:

EXHIBIT NO. 189, JANUARY 8,1913.

DECEMBER 26,1912.
Hon. LAWRENCE O. MURRAY,

Comptroller of the Currency, Washington, D. C.
DEAR SIR: I am in receipt of advices from St. Louis to the effect that the shares of

stock of national banks or that the control of the stock of such banks is held, not by
individual stockholders, but by trust companies and other corporations. If you have
any record of any controlling interests in national banks held in that way may I ask you
to be good enough to furnish the committee the facts?

Very truly, yours,
SAML. UNTERMYER,

Counsel to the Committee.

On the 26th of December counsel for the committee wrote the
comptroller the following letter:

EXHIBIT NO. 190, JANUARY 8,1913.

DECEMBER 26, 1912.
Hon. LAWRENCE O. MURRAY,

Comptroller of the Currency, Washington, D. C.
DEAR SIR: The subcommittee of the Committee on Banking and Currency of the

House of Representatives which is engaged in investigating the question of the con-
centration and control of money and credit under House resolution 504 has been satis-
fied from the beginning—and experience has confirmed its then stated view—that no
exhaustive investigation can be conducted, such as is provided for by the resolution,
without access to the books of account and affairs of the principal national banks in
the great reserve cities.

The data we require at the moment relates to the loans made by the principal
national banks in the reserve cities and involves a disclosure to the committee of the
names of the borrowers and the security for such loans from 1905 to the present time.
The committee is not, however, interested in any of such loans except those for $1,000,-
000 and over. The information is desired for the specific purpose of enabling the com-
mittee to examine witnesses in connection with such loans for the purpose of ascertain-
ing whether, and if so, in what way and to what extent, these banks are used by the
great financial interests. In this connection I beg to inquire whether you are prepared
to furnish this data, and if so, how soon it can be made available?

Wherever it is reasonably apparent that the transactions in question have no direct
bearing upon the subject under investigation, the information will, of course, be
regarded by the committee as confidential. Only such instances would be disclosed
concerning which it may be found necessary to interrogate witnesses, and I beg to
repeat that no data is desired of any single transaction or series of transactions of less
than $1,000,000.
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Kindly advise me promptly whether the information will be furnished under the
restrictions set forth in this letter, and if so how soon it will be available. In order
to be of use to the committee, it should be in the hands of counsel not later than
January 3, 1913.

Very truly, yours, SAM'L UNTERMTEB,
Counsel to the Committee.

On December 27 counsel for the committee had from the deputy
comptroller the following reply:

EXHIBIT NO. 191, JANUARY 8, 1913.

TREASURY DEPARTMENT,
OFFICE OF THE COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,

Washington, December B7, 1912.
Mr. SAMUEL UNTERMYER,

No. S7 Wall Street, New York, N. Y.
SIR: The receipt is acknowledged of your two letters of December 26 relative to

furnishing additional information for the Subcommittee on Banking and Currency.
The comptroller is out of the city, but the matter will be called to his attention

immediately upon his return.
Respectfully, F. P. KANE,

Deputy and Acting Comptroller.

Another letter of the 28th of December from counsel for the com-
mittee to the comptroller:

EXHIBIT NO. 192, JANUARY 8, 1913.
DECEMBER 28,1912.

Hon. LAWRENCE 0. MURRAY,
Comptroller of the Currency, Washington, D. C.

DEAR SIB: Referring to your letter of the 19th instant, a copy of which I forwarded
to the chairman of the committee, I am to-day in receipt of his telegraphic reply, as
follows:

"Your letter of 24th instant with inclosures received. I consider list of stockholders
and list of securities held by national banks in the five principal reserve cities having
capital and surplus exceeding $5,000,000, and that of all reserve agents in five principal
reserve cities with similar table of reports to that furnished by banks on November 26,
1912, inclosed in letter from the comptroller February 20, 1912 (sic), of importance,
and I am willing to authorize the employment of elerks at the rate of $3 per day to
tabulate this information, provided estimate can be furnished the comptroller as to
the approximate cost and that it is not too great. Please answer."

Perhaps you will be good enough to furnish a prompt answer to the inquiry therein
contained concerning the approximate cost of the work and how soon it can be con-
cluded. Unless we can get the results within 10 days it may be too late for our purpose.

Very truly, yours,
SAM'L UNTERMYER,

Counsel to the Committee.
There was no answer to that.
All of these letters are offered in evidence.
The papers referred to were thereupon marked "Exhibits Nos. 169

to 192, inclusive, January 8, 1913.
Mr. UNTEKMYEE. IS Mr. Murray here ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; Mr. Murray is here.

TESTIMONY OF MR. LAWRENCE 0. MURRAY.

The witness was sworn by the chairman.
Mr. UNTEKMYER. Mr. Murray, you are the Comptroller of the

Currency ?
Mr. MURRAY. I am.
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Mr. UNTEBMYEB. And how long have you occupied that post in tne
Government service ?

Mr. MUEEAY. Neatly five years.
Mr. UNTEHMTEB. YOU took office at what time ?
Mr. MUBBAY. April 28, 1908.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. Have you heard read here the correspondence

between counsel for the committee and the President, the Attorney
General, and yourself ?

Mr. MUBBAY. I heard the latter part of it, Mr. Untermyer. I did
not get in for the first of it.

Mr. UNTEBMYEE. IS there anything you would like to say con-
cerning this correspondence and the requests that have been made
upon you for information, other than what is embodied in your letters ?

Mr. MUEEAY. I had not seen the letters until yesterday j Mr. Unter-
myer. I was called home on account of illness in my family, and was
there two weeks. We have furnished you, I think, up to the time I
went home, all the information you asked for. I sent it to you in
New York.

Mr. UNTEBMYEE. I beg pardon; you have never furnibhed us with
any of the information except what was on file in your own office.

Mr. MUBBAY. Yes; that is all.
Mr. UNTEEMYEB. Well, you have never furnished us with any of

the information we asked you to secure from the banks, have you ?
Mr. MUEEAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. YOU have not, for instance, furnished us with

any information as to the securities that are owned by national banks
in the five reserve cities having a capital of $5,000,000 and over ?

Mr. MUEEAY. I have had that information made up, Mr. Unter-
myer. It took some days, and it was finished yesterday, and it
now remains for the President or the Secretary to authorize me to
send it to you.

Mr. UNTEBMYEB. Are you aware for how many months the com-
mittee has been trying to get this information, Mr. Murray ?

Mr. MUEEAY. I received from you last summer some letters, and I
called on you in New York and we had a conference, and 1 told you
T would be glad to furnish you anything in my office that I was
authorized to furnish by the President, as 1 was subject to his orders.

Mr. UNTEEMYEB. Yes; you referred mo to the President on that
subject.

Mr. MUBBAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTEEMYEB. DO you know any reason, Mr. Murray, why the

assets of a national bank" should be regarded as secret ?
Mr. MUEEAY. I know of no reason, sir, unless
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. They are so regarded, and they are guarded as

secret property, are they not ?
Mr. MUEEAY. We have never been asked to give them out, and

have never given them out, Mr. Untermyer.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. Will you explain, if you choose to do so, any

reason why the assets of a national bank, other than the names of
the borrowers, should not be public property, available to every
depositor in the bank or would-be depositor and to every stockholder
in the bank ?
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Mr. MURRAY. If I were managing a national bank, I should make
it public to every one who wanted to know, and publish it in every
paper that I could reach.

Mr. UNTERMYER. But you know that it is guarded as a secret, do
you not ?

Mr. MURRAY. By whom ?
Mr. UNTERMYER. By the banks.
Mr. MURRAY. Well——
Mr. UNTERMYER. Why does not the comptroller publish it ?
Mr. MURRAY. The law gives him no direction in that regard, and

it has never been done.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Don't you think it would safeguard the public

and add very much to the security of banks if the Comptroller of the
Currency were required, as is the superintendent of insurance in the
State of New York now required, to publish a list of the assets of
every bank other than the names of borrowers ?

Mr. MURRAY. I think it is a wise provision, Mr. Untermyer; it
would be.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes; you think it should be done, do you not ?
Mr. MURRAY. Well, I will not say I think it should be done, but

I think it would be a wholesome thing if it were done.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Does it not occur to you, Mr. Murray, that it

would have a deterrent effect against the banks carrying vast quan-
tities of a single security in which they or their officers might be
interested ?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not know what effect it would have.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Does it not seem reasonable that it would have

the effect of making them very much more careful in making invest-
ments ?

Mr. MURRAY. I could not say as to that. Legislation does not
always make people careful, you know.

Mr. UNTERMYER. But to nave the public eye focused upon the
character of investments of a public institution tends to make it
careful, does it not ?

Mr. MURRAY. Well, on that I do not care to express any opinion.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Well, have you not any opinion?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not care to express an opinion on theoretical

questions that way; what effect a law might have; that is a psycho-
logical question.

Mr. UNTERMYER. IS not that a question that every lawmaker has
to consider when he is determining upon a law, whether it is psycho-
logical or otherwise ?

Mr. MURRAY. I think it would be a very wholesome thing, but
further than that I do not care to answer.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Could you not tell us why it would be whole-
some? Is not that one of "the things that this committee ought to
find out—that is, a" to the effect of a law—whether it would be good
or bad ?

Mr. MURRAY. If the securities of a bank were to be made public
property, as they are in the savings banks I think of Xew York, and
if I mistake not in Massachusetts——-

Mr. UNTERMEYER. And in the life insurance companies?
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Mr. MUBEAY. And in the life insurance companies, to those who
know about banking and about investments, and so on (I am not
speaking now of the ordinary depositors, who pay no attention to
tnose things), it would focus their attention onto the question of
whether or not it was distributing its investments on a fair and a
wise basis; it would call attention to the fact whether or not the
bank was investing in securities regarded by the banking world as
sound and liquid and good; and my impression is it would have a
very—you are asking my opinion now, which I do not care to give.

Mr. UNTEBMYEB. Yes. That is what we are asking.
Mr. MUEEAY. My impression is that it would have a wholesome

effect in keeping out of all banking institutions securities that are
not regarded by the banking and investing public as good.

Mr. UNTEEMTEE. Are you aware that in the State of New York
the policy was pursued by the superintendents of banks of publish-
ing fists of investments of State banks until a few years ago, when it
was stopped ?

Mr. MUEEAY I did not know that it was stopped. I do remember
some published reports of the superintendent of the State of New
York some 8 or 10 years ago of the lists of securities held by the
State banks and trust companies. I turned to a recent report within
a week or two to find if that was being done now, and I found that it
was not. I did not know that it had ever been stopped. I do not
know about that.

Mr. UNTEBMYER. Looking at the subject from the point of view
of justice to the stockholders and depositors, in your judgment is it
not but fair to them that they should know of what the assets of the
bank consist ?

Mr. MURRAY. I certainly think it is. Their money is invested.
It is their money and the depositors' money involved in these secu-
rities, and I see no reason why they should not know, aside from the
other effects it might have as I have stated.

Mr. UNTERMYEE. DO you know of any way in which they can get
>\ cess to that information, now as the law stands to-day ?

Mr. MUEBAY. Simply by the courtesy of the officers of the banks.
Mr. UNTEEMYEB. Have you ever known of the courtesy of the

bank being extended in that direction ?
Mr. MUBRAY. I do not know whether it has ever been extended;

neither do I know that it has been rejected. I beg pardon. I have
had a few cases since I have been comptroller—three complaints of
stockholders who wanted to examine the books of a bank.

Mr. UNTSRMYEE. They did not get into them, did they ?
Mr. MUEBAY. I do not know. I could not say as to that.
Mr. UNTEEMYEE. AS to the list of stockholders, do you know why

that should be guarded as a secret?
Mr. MUEEAY. I do not. I think the list of stockholders of every

national bank should be as public as the morning newspaper.
Mr. UNTEEMYEB. That would require a change in the law, would

it not ?
Mr. MUBEAY. No; the law now says that the banks shall keep in

public view a complete list of its stockholders.
Mr. UNTEEMYEE. It is only available to stockholders, however, is

it not ?
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Mr. MURRAY. Xo: it is available 10 stncldioldert and to the assess-
ing officers of the different localities.

Mr. UNTERMYER. It is not available, is it. to a depositor who wants
to know who really owns and controls the bank with which he is
doing business?

Mr. MURRAY. No: it is not; not unless the bank cares to give it
to him.

Mr. UNTERMYER. I mean it is not legally available to him.
Mr. MURRAY. NO.
Mr. UNTERMYER. It ought to be, ought it not?
Mr. MURRAY. 1 think so. My view is that the lists of stockholders

of national banks ought to be posted publicly in the lobby, for
everybody to see who wants to see.

Mr. UNTERMYER. In your judgment, should there not also be re-
strictions and regulations that would require that the actual owner
of stock shall be developed, rather than a mere formal or dummy
holder?

Mr. MURRAY. I certainly do.
Mr. UNTERMYER. On account of the stock liability ?
Mr. MURRAY. The double liability of the stock is an asset for the

protection of the depositors, and if the real owner is not revealed,
the double liability can not be depended upon. You do not know
whether it exists or not.

Mr. UNTERMYEE. Since you have been there, has your department
had considerable difficulty on that score in failed banks, finding that
the stock has been transferred into the names of irresponsible persons?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes, sir: we have not had much litigation, but it
comes up practically in every bank that fails.

Mr. UNTERMYER. The fact is, is it not, that the men who learn
soonest whether a bank is going to fail or not are the insiders, the
officers and directors? They know what is happening?

Mr. MURRAY. It depends on the directors. They are in the posi-
tion to know, certainly.

Mr. UNTERMYER. They are the people in a position to know?
Mr. MUERAY. That is true.
Mr. UNTERMYER. AS stockholders, are they not in a position soonest

to get from under by transferring the stock out of their name into
other names?

Mr. MURRAY. I have known that to be done in one or two instances.
Mr. UNTERMYER. In your judgment, should there not be some

change in the law that would prevent a director or officer from escap-
ing that stock liability by transferring his stock within a given time
before a failure? For instance, that he must have transferred it six
months or n year before the bank failed in order to relieve him from
liability? Would not that be a wholesome provision?

Mr. MURRAY. I would go further than that. I would hold him no
matter how many years had elapsed, provided he transferred it
with knowledge; but that would be a very hard thing to prove. We
have sued stockholders who transferred their stock, on the ground
that they had knowledge of the failing condition of the bank. I do
not remember the termination of the litigation, but I think we won
in a number of cases, where the courts held that they had knowledge.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Where you proved that it was a colorable
transfer ?
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Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. However, that is a very difficult proof to make,

is it not?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes; it is.
Mr. UNTERMYER. In the absence of such proof, is it or is it not

true that this supposed double liability on the stock is a liability
that does not always materialize and is capable of evasion ?

Mr. MURRAY. That is a weakness in the double liability. I be-
lieve that, as the double liability of stock is an asset for the protec-
tion of depositors, that stock ought to be held at all times by people
who can respond to the double assessment. There is no law on the
question of the comptroller having any control over the transfer
of stock after the bank is chartered, but I issued an order about
two years ago that I would not charter another national bank unless
the organization papers affirmatively showed that the stockholders
at the date I issued that charter were able to respond to any assess-
ment up to 100 per cent of their holdings. I can control the situa-
tion when I issue the charter, but after that I can not.

Mr. UNTERMYER. That is not very substantial, is it ?
Mr. MURRAY. That is not substantial at all; but that is the only

time T can control it, and I propose to control it at that time.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you not find the national banking act, as

applied to present financial conditions, an insufficient, inadequate
body of law?

Mr. MURRAY. From the standpoint of effective administration in
the comptroller's office I do. As to whether it meets the commer-
cial necessities, that is another question.

Mr. UNTERMYER. The banking act was passed in 1863, was it not?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes; and amended the next year.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Amended in 1864?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And we • are operating, practically, under that

law to-day, with all our changed financial conditions ?
Mr. MURRAY. In so far as the substance of that law is concerned,

it has not been changed hardly a hair in half a, century.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you find any prohibition against directors

•dealing with their own banks?
Mr. MURRAY. There is none in the law.
Mr. UNTERMYER. There ought to be, ought there not, Mr. Murray ?
Mr. MURRAY. Well, I have turned that subject over in my mind

quite a little.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know the foreign system ?
Mr. MURRAY. Some of our States prohibit a director from borrow-

ing from his banks.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know the system that in England, Ger-

many, and France they are not permitted to deal with their cor-
poration ?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you not see a great peril in permitting

directors to borrow money from their own corporations?
Mr. MURRAY. The records of the comptroller's office show that we

have a good many failed banks that have been ruined by the direc-
tors borrowing undue amounts and loaning the money to their own
concerns that afterwards failed and dragged the banks down. I
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think there ought to be a pretty drastic law on the subject; but
whether or not it should absolutely prohibit a man who is in excel-
lent credit from borrowing from a bank of which he happens to be a
director, I am in doubt. Certainly, however, I think the law ought
to prohibit directors from ruining the banks, as they now some-
times do.

Mr. UNTERMYER. It is pretty difficult to draw the line, if you give
them the right to put their hands into the till, is it not ?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes; it is difficult.
Mr. UNTERMYER. The question of how soon they shall take it out

is a difficult one for the law to regulate ?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes:
Mr. UNTERSIYER. I want to pall your attention to a recommenda-

tion in your annual report for 1911 to Congress, as follows [read-
ing] :

An amendment forbiddiiif; any officer of .1 uiitioaal bank to directly or in-
directly receive or accept money or other valuable thing from any borrower
from the bank as a reward or inducement or consideration for obtaining the
loan from the bank of which he is such officer should also be enacted.

The dishonest practice by officers of national banks of receiving personal
compensation for loans made by the bank is a growing evil, and has already
reached such proportions as to call for criminal legislation on the subject. In
this manner either the bank is defrauded of lawful interest which it would
otherwise receive, or usurious interest is> exacted of a borrower by the corrupt
officer. A secret reward to the officers is sometimes a deliberate bribe for
obtaining a loan on insufficient security. It is recommended that the taking or
accepting of money or other valuable thing from a borrower by any officer of a
national bank for his own personal use, as a reward, inducement, or considera-
tion for obtaining the loan from the bank of which he is such officer, shall be
made an offeuse and punished by imprisonment in the penitentiary. A law
should be enacted determining the period during which any person can be prose-
cuted, tried, or iiuuihhed for offenses under the national-bank act.

Has any action been taken on that recommendation, Mr. Murray?
Mr. MURRAY. Nothing, except that I have received some letters of

criticism for making the recommendation.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That is not the kind of action I refer to. I refer

to legislative action.
Mr. MURRAY. None, Mr. Untermyer.
Mr. UUTERMYER. Have you ever attempted any reform in your

office without receiving letters of criticism or criticism in some other
form?

Mr. MURRAY. The comptroller does not know of these things un-
less he stumbles on them bv accident, as we have done after banks
have failed.

Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you not come across these things in your ex-
aminations ?

Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU have never examined into any of the

national banks to find out as to the existence of this dishonest prac-
tice on the part of any banks that have not failed ?

Mr. MURRAY. We have found it after the banks have failed; after
they have gone into the hands of a receiver; but we never make any
inquiry at the time of examination of a national bank on that point.

Mr. UNTERMYEK. The facts are quite as available to you before the
bank fails as they are after it fails, are they not?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not think thev are.
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Mr. UNTERMYER. It is a very common practice, is it not ?
Mr. MURRAY. I should not say that, sir. I know it has been done.

The chief of the Insolvency Division, who administers the failed
banks in my oflBce—Judge Oldham, now dead—in his 10 years' ex-
perience of administering the failed banks and directing the legal
work, was justified in making that recommendation, which I incor-
porated in my report.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU say in your report that it is a growing evil,
and has already reached such proportions as to call for criminal
legislation.

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Did you mean to imply, or did you not, that it

was a growing evil in the banking world in the case of failed as well
as nonf ailed banks ?

Mr. MURRAY. The recommendation was not based on going banks.
It was based on his experience in the winding up of the failed banks,
of which there have been about 500.

Mr. UNTERMYER. And of the 500 failed banks, in how many did
you find that these practices had existed ? Practially all of them ?

Mr. MURRAY. NO ; I could not say.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know in what proportion the practice

existed ?
Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you any record of the facts on which this

recommendation is based?
Mr. MURRAY. I have quite a file of letters—probably 50 or 100—

on the subject.
Mr. UNTERMYER. If your examiners were instructed to investigate

with a view to the discovery of these facts, you could find them,
could you not?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not think so.
Mr. UNTERMYER. HOW is it you can find them in the- books after

a bank has failed if you can not find them in the books before it has
failed?

Mr. MURRAY. YOU do not find them in the books of the bank after
the bank has failed. They are not matters of entry. You find them
by other means—by rumor and by taking a certain transaction and
tracing it back and getting at in roundabout ways, and having it
revealed in that way. Those matters are never matters of record
entered on the books of the bank.

Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know of the practice between officers of
national banks of swapping loans?

Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you investigate to determine as to the exist-

ence of such a practice between officers in different banks to borrow
of one another or of one another's banks ?

Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU do not investigate to find out as to that?
Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Of coxirse, it could be ascertained by examina-

tion, could it not?
Mr. MURRAY. Why, the loans of every bank are in the bank's bills

and notes.
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Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes; and by a system of comparison it would be
oasy to ascertain if there is or is not such a practice, would it not ?

Mr. MURRAY. Well, it could be ascertained if A borrowed from
B's bank and whether B borrowed from A's bank, but whether that
is swapping loans or not I would not know.

Mr. UNTERMYER. It would not be difficult for you to put the facts
together and determine it, would it?

Mr. MURRAY. That is a matter of deduction that one might deduce
one way or another.

Mr. UNTERMYER. The department has made no such investigation,
however, and is not able to say whether there is such a practice; is
that right?

Mr. MURRAY. That is right.
Mr. UNTERMYER. The committee would like to know a little about

the character and extent and the frequency of the examinations of
national banks, and for that purpose suppose you confine yourself
to the national banks in the five great reserve cities.

Mr. MURRAY. The number of examinations of national banks used
to be one a year. It was changed to twice a year by my predecessor,
I think, not by me; and that is the practice of the office now—two
examinations a year of all national oanks, whether they be in the
large cities or in" the country districts.

Mr. UNTERMYER. And are they at specified periods of the year?
Mr. MURRAY. Well, between five and seven months apart.
Mr. UNTERMYER. HOW many banks have you to examine ?
Mr. MURRAY. About 7,500.
Mr. UNTERMYER. HOW many examiners have you ?
Mr. MURRAY. About, I think, 105.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That is, about 1 for every 15 banks ?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes; a little more than that in the country districts.
Mr. UNTERMYER. These examiners are divided into districts, are

they?
Mr. MURRAY. They have a specified territory, not fixed by law.
Mr. UNTERMYER. In the city of New York how many examiners

have you ?
Mr. MURRAY. TWO.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Does that include al the assistants ?
Mr. MURRAY. NO.
Mr. UNTERMYER. HOW much assistance have they ?
Mr. MURRAY. The office has no assistants. The examiners them-

selves hire whatever force they consider necessary.
Mr. UNTERMYER. They are permitted, then, are they, to employ

such aid as they need ?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. But are they required themselves to conduct the

examination ?
Mr. MURRAY. They are supposed to be at the bank during the

examination.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That is a physical impossible job for two ex-

aminers, is it not, in the city of New York? I mean, if they want to
make anvthing more than a merely formal and perfunctory examina-
tion?

Mr. MURRAY. DO you mean alone, or with their assistants ?
Mr. UNTERMYER. Even with their assistants.
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Mr. MUHBAT. Oh, no; it is not physically impossible.
Mr. UNTERMYER. HOW many bants are there in New York?
Mr. MURRAY. In New York City?
Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes.
Mr. MURRAY. I do not remember how many national banks there

are. Twenty or twenty-five.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU mean in Greater New York?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes; in Greater New York.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That includes Brooklyn as well as Manhattan ?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. What sort of reports do these examiners make to

the department ?
Mr. MURRAY. They make a report on a blank which we furnish; a

very elaborate, or quite an elaborate blank.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you one of those blanks ?
Mr. MURRAY. I have not one here; no.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Will you furnish this committee with a form ?
Mr. MURRAY. I will get it up here in 10 or 15 minutes. We have

just revised the blank. We have discarded the old one.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Will you let us have the old one that you have

been using up to this time, and the one you are now inaugurating?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes. The old blank was in use a great many years,

and did not give much of the information that we ought to have, and
has been just revised, and the new form has been in use about three
months, I think.

Mr. UNTERMYER. One of the duties of the examiners is to count
the securities, is it not ?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That takes a considerable part of his time in

these large banks, does it not ?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes, sir. They check over the securities for every

loan.
Mr. UNTERMYER. The examiner has the authority, has he, to ad-

minister oaths to the officers ?
Mr. MURRAY. There has been a legal question raised on that once,

by a bank officer. We have always held that he had, and so hold.
One bank officer, however, read the statute, and he did not think
they had. The statute reads:

The bank examiner may examine the officers and directors and all others
under oath.

The office has construed that to mean that the examiner may ad-
minister the oath. It has never been questioned but once in 50
years. Perhaps the one man was right and the office is wrong.

Mr. UNTERMTER. Your examiners are under oath?
Mr. MURRAY. They never were until I became comptroller.
Mr. UNTERMYER. There is no statute requiring the oath ?
Mr. MURRAY. NO.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Then of what use is the oath, except as a form of

moral suasion?
Mr. MURRAY. The law does not require the oath of two or three

hundred thousand civil-service employees, but they all take it.
Mr. UNTEJUIYER. Yon know that if they did not observe the oath

they could not be punished unless there was some statute under
which they took the oath. You realize that, do you not ?Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. MURRAY. Yes; but I thought it was good administration to
put the bank examiners on the same plane with the other people.

Mr. UNTERMYER. The oath should be required by law, should it
not?

Mr. MURRAY. Oh, I think so. I think there is no doubt about that.
And, on that point, the bank examiners were never required to give
a bond, although they were in charge of something like ten or eleven
billions of assets all the time. And they had never given a bond,
and there was some criticism of that. The law does not require the
bond, but I required that they give a bond to me in the sum of at
least $20,000 for the faithful performance of their duty; and every
one of them has given that bond.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you not been advised that the bond is about
as valuable as a blank piece of paper, not being given pursuant to any
law, and could not be enforced ?

Mr. MURRAY. I think if they gave the bond to me and they were
short in their accounts, or did something in dereliction of their duty,
that I would try to -enforce the bond. The court might hold that it
was no good. But, at any rate, it is on file in my office.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you taken any advice on the subject as to
the requirement of the law under which the bond should be given?

Mr. MURRAY. NO. I asked my legal adviser, who passed on the-
bonds, as to their legality, and so on. As to whether I could enforce
them or not, that would be another question.

Mr. UNTERMYER. AS a matter of fact, Mr. Murray, has any occa-
sion ever arisen under your administration in which a recourse would
have been required to a bond?

Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. There has not?
Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir. We have a very fine corps of examiners.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And you know of no case in which a bonded bank

examiner would have been required to be prosecuted, either in your
administration or prior thereto ?

Mr. MURRAY. We have had bank examiners whom I think a bond
would have had a good effect upon.

Mr. UNTERMYER. What sort of supervision is there over the action
of the two bank examiners in the city of New York as to the per-
forn.ance of their duties?

Mr. MURRAY. The bank examiners in New York are under the same
supervision as all the others in the United States.

Mr. UNTERMYER. What supervision is that ?
Mr. MURRAY. They are appointed and given the banks to examine,

and then examine them and file their reports.
Mr. UNTEHMYER. I do not think that answers the question. Are

they under any supervision, in fact, in the conduct of their examina-
tion?

Mr. MURRAY. I must ask you
Mr. UNTERMYER (interposing). Except that they are under your

general control.
Mr. MURRAY. When they are examining the bank, of course, they

are in entire charge of the work of examination, just as all other
examiners are. They go into a bank and take charge of it, take
charge of the different departments, usually seal the vaults, the dif-
ferent compartments and cash and reserve money, and are in abso-
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lute control of the institution in all its departments until they com-
plete the examination, write up their report, and file it.

Mr. UNTEBMYEB. And in practical effect that is the end of it, is it
not, when they file their report ?

Mr. MURBAY. Yes, sir—oh, no.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. Nobody supervises that?
Mr. MtJBEAY. Nobody supervises the examiners' reports ?
Mr. UNTEKMYEE. Does anybody supervise their reports in practical

effect?
Mr. MTTREAY. The reports of all the examiners come to the office;

they are very carefully examined by a corps of competent examiners
in my office; they come from those examiners to the Chief of Reports
Division, who goes over the reports again. If there is any matter of
criticism it is briefed very carefully, comes through the Chief of Re-
ports' Division with his recommendation, then comes through the
deputy comptroller's, this written brief and recommendations, and
to the comptroller; and if there is a matter of criticism it is either
taken up by the examiners with the board of directors at the time of
the examination and corrected by an agreement between the board of
directors and the examiners, or if that can not be accomplished (and
it usually is now) a letter of criticism goes from the comptroller's
office to the bank. The reports are very carefully gone over in the
comptroller's office.

Mr. UNTEEMYEE. That is your system with respect to matters that
are reported by the examiners?

Mr. MUBSAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTEEMYEE. My question was intended to be directed to the

supervision of the work of the examiners themselves rather than to
the criticism that the examiners passed upon the banks. There is no
supervision of the work of the examiners, is there?

Mr. MUEBAY. Well. I have been in 19 different States working
with the examiners myself, spending a day or two with each one, and
have examined the boons with them in these different States to see
how they were actually doing their work, going in early in the morn-
ing and staying with them until late at night; but I have not been
able to get into all the States, as I hoped to do.

Mr. UNTEEMYEE. Then, as a matter of fact, you do practically
supervise from time to time some of the work of the examiners ?

Mr. MUBEAY. I have intended to do it all, but have only been able
to get into 19 States.

Mr. UNTEEMYEB. That is what I wanted to find out.
Mr. MUEBAY. I felt I could not administer the office very well

without knowing what the men were doing in the field, and I pro-
posed to go out and see what they were doing and to work with them.

Mr. UNTEBMYEE. Don't you require a very much larger force to
make a full and complete examination of the banks ?

Mr. MUEBAY. Oh, the whole question of bank examination is illog-
ical and unscientific and simply impossible under the present laws.

Mr. UNTEBMYEE. It is superficial under the present law?
Mr. MUBBAY. Yes. No one has denounced that any harder than I

have.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. DO you cooperate with the State banking authori-

ties?
Mr. MUBEAY. I do.
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Mr. UNTERMYER. Are your examiners authorized to compare notes
with them ?

Mr. MURRAY. I have issued an order that every State bank that is
in any way affiliated with the national banks, that the national-bank
examiner must examine the national bank when the State examiner
examines the affiliated State bank so that they will both be examined
on the same day. And that order is in effect, I think, in every State
with the exception of possibly one, where it does not work quite so
well.

Mr. UNTERMYER. What means are there for comparing notes be-
tween the State examiners and the national-bank examiners with re-
spect to banks in a locality where there is no connection between a
national bank and a State bank ?

Mr. MURRAY. They compare notes if they see fit.
Mr. UNTEKMYER. For instance, if they want to find out whether a

man is over extended they can not find that out by simply looking
into one bank, can they ?

Mr. MURRAY. NO. We have gone much further than that, Mr.
Untermyer. When the State-bank examiners in a certain city which
I have in mind went to examine all the State banks in the city, quite
a large force of them, my bank examiners went to the same city and
examined the national banks at the same time, so they were all cov-
ered the same week

Mr. UNTERMYER. In cooperation with one another?
Mr. MURRAY. In cooperation with one another.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And you exchanged information?
Mr. MURRAY. They are authorized to exchange such information as

they think is reasonable and without harm to either institution, to the
end that the exact conditions may be reported to the State authori-
ties and to my office.

Mr. UNTERMYER. IS that the method of procedure in New York
and in other places ?

Mr. MURRAY. I think it is more highly developed in New York,
there is better cooperation in New York City than in any other State
or in any other city.

Mr. UNTERMYER. DO the examiners there exchange information
and compare notes ?

Mr. MURRAY. They do very fully, I believe.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO they keep any records of the loans and the

extent to which large borrowers are committed ?
Mr. MURRAY. A very elaborate system, Mr. Untermyer. The State

superintendent of New York has a card index of every borrower in
the State of New York of over $5,000, he tells me, not only in the city
but in the State.

Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you keep a like index?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not Know how full, but probably not quite as

full as that; but our national-bank examiners are instructed to keep
a very careful account of every borrower in their respective districts,
and the different banks from which they borrow.

Mr. UNTERMYER. HOW frequently is that card revised and brought
up to date?

Mr. MURRAY. At the time of each examination.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That is twice a year.
Mr. MURRAY. Twice a year.
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Mr. UNTERMYER. And those cards are kept where, in New York
City?

Mr. MUBRAY. They are kept in the office of the different exam-
iners in New York and

Mr. UNTERMYER. There are two examiners?
Mr. MURRAY. YOU are speaking of New York City?
Mr. UNTERMYEK. Yes.
Mr. MURRAY. They would be in New York City.
Mr. UNTERMYER. The two examiners would keep those cards at the

same office; that is. in the office of your department in New York
City?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And the State examiners would keep their cards

in the State office?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. HOW frequently are those cards compared or

that information compared between the two sets of examiners?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not know.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you any instructions on that subject?
Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Has each of these two examiners in New York

City his own banks to examine, or do they examine alternately one
another's banks?

Mr. MURRAY. They exchange lists.
Mr. UNTERMYER. They examine one another's banks?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. The same examiner does not examine the same

set of banks all the time; is that right?
Mr. MURRAY. NO.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Who are the examiners in New York now ?
Mr. MURRAY. Mr. Roroback and Mr. Starek.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Who were their predecessors?
Mr. MURRAY. Mr. Hanna and Mr. Starek.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Mr. Hanna left the department when?
Mr. MURRAY. Upward of two years ago, I think.
Mr. UNTERMYER. He went into the employ of the examiner of the

New York Clearing House Association, did he not?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know any of the men who were for-

merly examiners in New York?
Mr. MURRAY. Well, I hare a slight acquaintance with one or two

of them that I met, but I do not recall their names now. One of
them went into the Seventh National. A very slight acquaintance,
and I do not even recall their names.

Mr. UNTERMYER. AS a rule they drift out of the public service into
the banks, do they not ?

Mr. MURRAY. Not as a rule. Very often the examiners go into the
banks, but very often a good many that I wished did do not.

Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know of any previous examiners in the
New York district, who have been examiners, who have not gone into
banks from public service?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not remember who the examiners were there,
and I do not know where they are now, but quite often the banks
offer the bank examiners who are competent and progressive andDigitized for FRASER 
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good, positions, and we are constantly losing some of our good men
that way.

Mr. UNTERMYER. They are best equipped for that service—their
experience in the public service equips them for important service
in the banks, does it not?

Mr. MURRAY. It equips some of them and some of them do not
equip for anything.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Never good for anything?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. They stay in the service.
Mr. MURRAY. We usually keep those.
Mr. UNTERMYER. In recent years, Mr. Murray, there has developed

the system of examination independent of the Federal banking serv-
ice, has there not?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That is the system of examiners appointed by

the clearing house associations in the different localities?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That started in Chicago, did it not?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. In what year ?
Mr. MURRAY. I think about six or eight years ago—1904.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And it found its way to New York in what year ?
Mr. MURRAY. About two years ago, I think, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Does it exist now in most of the large cities ?
Mr. MURRAY. I think in about 20 cities, Mr. Untermyer.
Mr. UNTERMYER. In about 20 cities the clearing house associations

have their own corps of examiners for the banks that are members of
the clearing house association ?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU have two examiners, you say, for Greater

New York. Do you know how many examiners the Clearing House
Association of New York has?

Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Did you not know it had 13—that is, 12 besides

Mr. Hanna, at the head of it ?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not know what their force consists of.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU know, do you not, it has a much larger corps

of assistants than you have?
Mr. MURRAY. Well, I lost one man to them—they took one of my

men—but I have no information as to how their force is made up—
as to the number or who they are—except one man.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Your examiners cooperate with them, do they
not?

Mr. MURRAY. I think they do.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you no intimate knowledge of the method

of cooperation between the clearing-house examiners and your exam-
iners ?

Mr. MURRAY. I know that my examiners in all the clearing-house
cities have general instructions to cooperate in a general way with
the clearing-house examiners.

Mr. UNTERMYER. In about the same way in which they cooperate
with the banking departments ?

Mr. MURRAY. In about the same way; yes.
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Mr. UNTERMYEH. The same way ?
Mr. MURRAY. NO different instructions; yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know whether the clearing house associa-

tion examiners in New York also have a card index of the loans, so
that they can observe the extent to which a man is committed?

Mr. MURRAY. I have no information as to how their office is or-
ganized.

Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know whether your card index and theirs
are compared?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you not know anything about the method of

cooperation?
Mr. MURRAY. The details of it; no, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. But you say you have given your examiners the

same general instructions to cooperate with the clearing-house ex-
aminers and with the State banking departments ?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That would involve, would it not, that they

should get together in comparision of their card indices and in de-
termination of the extent to which men were extended in their loans
or commitments?

Mr. MURRAY. Probably I might, by taking a specific instance, give
the committee a little information.

Mr. UNTERMYER. If you will, we would be glad to have it.
Mr. MURRAY. For instance, in a city where we have a clearing-

house examiner and a national-bank examiner, in order to avoid
multiplicity of examinations, the clearing-house examiner often ex-
amines the bank with his force at the same time the national-bank ex-
aminer and his force are in. Now, the law authorizes the comptroller
to force a bank to charge off its losses, a recent decision of the Su-
preme Court, when they are ascertained. The clearing-house ex-
aminer examines the same bank with the national-bank examiner at
or about the same time; there may be»a question on certain securities
or on certain paper as to whether they are losses or not, and the bank
examiners often confer on these difficult questions of losses, and the
national-bank examiner will give the clearing-house examiner what
his judgment of the losses in that bank is, and the clearing-house
examiner, from his credit files and all the information which he has,
will give the national-bank examiner his estimate of losses. They
usually agree.

Mr. UNTERMTSR. That relates to commercial paper or to bonds or
stocks or any class of securities ?

Mr. MURRAY. TO whatever they may have. They confer on the
credit of the banks, and exchange information, and I presume ex-
change opinions as to whether or not certain loans are good or bad.
They each have different channels of information. For instance, the
national-bank examiner has 100 men he may write for information
about a borrower, and the clearing-house examiner may have other
lines of information which are closed to the national-bank examiner.

Mr. UNTERMYER. AS a matter of fact he has very many lines in
great cities, which are closed to the bank examiner, through the affili-
ations of the clearing-house associations and their members?
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Mr. MURRAY. Well, the bank examiner would have a right to ask
all the national banks of the clearing house for information as well
as the clearing-house examiner.

Mr. UNTERMTER. But that would not give you any access into the
State banks or trust companies?

Mr. MUERAY. No; that is true.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That is where they have the advantage over you

in getting data, is it not ?
Mr. MURRAY. Well, they have that source of information which

is closed to my examiners; yes, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And that you get through them?
Mr. MURRAY. We could get it.
Mr. UNTERMYER. For the purpose of checking up the borrowers ?
Mr. MURRAY. We could get it if they are willing to give it, and

they usually are.
Mr. UNTERMYER. It is a very important and necessary source of in-

formation in a city like New York, is it not ?
Mr. MURRAY. I think so; because a borrower might show himself

not over extended in the national banks, when, as a matter of fact,
he might be a very heavy borrower in the State banks and trust
companies in addition to the borrowings shown in the national banks.

Mr. UNTERMYJSR. The clearing-house association examiners in New
York City have a very complete indexing system and list on the sub-
ject of borrowings, have they not?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not know.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know what data they have that they com-

pare with your examiners?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not. I have never been in their office and do not

know how it is organized or what the files show.
Mr. UNTERMYER. All you know is in a general way that there is

this exchange of information?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes; that is the extent of my knowledge.
Mr. UNTERMYER. IS the information gathered by your examiners

regarded as secret?
Mr. MURRAY. It has always been regarded by the office as con-

fidential.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Well, now, confidential as against whom?
Mr. MURRAY. We have never even produced the reports of the ex-

aminers in court. We were subpoenaed to produce them at one time,
and we asked the judge to rule whether or not we should obey under
the law as it existed, and he ruled that those reports need not be
produced in court under the subpoena.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Where was this?
Mr. MURRAY. It was in New York.
Mr. UNTERMYER. In what court?
Mr. MURRAY. The Federal court.
Mr. UNTERMYER. What judge?
Mr. MURRAY. I am not sure. I do not remember what judge.
Mr. UNTERMYER. The examiners of the clearing-house association

are not officials of any Government department or even of the corpo-
rations, are they?

Mr. MURRAY. If the clearing houses are incorporated, they are. I
do not believe they are incorporated.
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Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU believe they ought to be, do you not?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not know about that. I have not expressed any

opinion on it.
Mr. UNTERMYEK. That is the reason I am asking you.
Mr. MURRAY. I do not know.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU have not made up your mind upon that?
Mr. MURRAY. I have not made a study of the clearing houses of

the country, and as to whether they would be any better managed
than they are by being incorporated I have not any opinion, because
I have not any information as to how they are handled now.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU mean from your contact with the banks of
the country you have not reached any conclusion as to how the clear-
ing-house association? are managed in the country?

Mr. MURRAY. I have made no study of clearing houses, Mr. Unter-
myer, at all.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Coming back to the question of these examiners
of the clearing-house associations, you know they are unincorporated
voluntary associations?

Mr. MURRAY. I know that New York is, and I think Chicago; but
that information came to me incidentally. But as to whether the
others are, I do not know.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Then you know that the examiners whom they
employ are responsible only to these unincorporated voluntary asso-
ciation??

Mr. MURRAY. Surely.
Mr. UNTERMYER. What is there in the position and office of those

examiners, Mr. Murray, that is so much more sacred that your offi-
cial examiners should be permitted to expose to them the affairs of
your office which they regard as confidential, even as against the
courts of the land?

Mr. MURRAY. I think the cooperation between the clearing-house
examiners and the national-bank examiners is just a question of
credits, of v>-hich both have full information.

Mr. UNTERMYER. That is the most confidential part of your busi-
ness, is it not—the question of credits?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UxxEitMYER. Taking up this question of the clearing-house

associations, did you know of the practice of associations requiring
banks who want the privilege of clearance to clear through clearing-
house banks instead of being permitted to join the association, or
are you entirely unfamiliar with that practice?

Mr. MURR\Y. Except in a general way I am quite unfamiliar.
Mr. UXTERMYF.R. You do not care to discuss that at all?
Mr. MURRAY. I am not prepared to discuss it, because I do not

know the facts of the different clearing houses. I do know we have
had u complaint two or three times from banks in clearing-house
cities saying that they were a?ked to subscribe to a rule which they
thought was inimical to their interests or their bank, and asking
whsif we could do about it, and I have replied, and the office has al-
ways replied, that the comptroller has no jurisdiction over clearing-
house associations at nil under the law. and declining to express any
opinion in the premises or to offer any avenue of relief.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Let me submit this question to you: Don't you
think it comes within the jurisdiction of the comptroller to say to
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a national bank that it shall not allow the question of whether it is
to charge its customers a given commission on the collection of out-
of-town checks to be determined by some other body and to permit
its board to surrender its right to regulate the affairs of that bank?

Mr. MURRAY. I think that is a question for the bank, the board of
directors and its counsel, and not for the comptroller.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Suppose the comptroller should find the board
of directors of the bank had delegated all the powers of the bank to
some other and unincorporated institution, would not that be within
the purview of the comptroller to regulate or to prevent?

Mr. MURRAY. The law puts the management of a national bank
on its board of directors, and they take an oath to manage it in ac-
cordance with the law. Now, as to whether they delegate their
powers or not, I do not think it is a question for me to decide.

Mr. UNTERMYER. If they lend one man too much money, you will
step in and say something about it, will you not?

Mr. MURRAY. The law fixes how much they may loan; I do not.
Mr. UNTERMYER. What?
Mr. MURRAY. The statute fixes how much they may legally loan,

and not the comptroller.
Mr. UNTERMYER. If they make what you regard as an improvident

loan, you criticize it ?
Mr. MURRAY. We criticize it if we regard it as bad or doubtful.
Mr. UNTERMYER. If they surrender their corporate rights to some

other institution, you do not think that is any business of the comp-
troller?

Mr. MURRAY. Well, I have never had a case brought up to me
where the board of directors had surrendered their rights. I do not
know what I would say if such a question came up. I have insisted
upon the boards of directors managing the national banks.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Don't you know the boards of directors of na-
tional banks surrender to the clearing house associations the' right to
say what they shall charge their customers for collecting checks and
subjecting them to expulsion if they do not observe the rules of the
association ?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not know that. I never saw the rules of the
New York Clearing House.

Mr. UNTERMYER. HOW are you guided in the examination of a
bank in fixing the value of its securities that are listed' on the New
York Stock Exchange?

Mr. MURRAY. I believe they usually, on the day of the examination,
check them with the market quotations of that day.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU accept, then, do you not, the published quo-
tations of the New York Stock Exchange that are printed in the
newspapers and go through the mails as presumptively the value of
those securities?

Mr. MURRAY. I think so, Mr. Untermyer. I know the schedule on
the examiner's report shows the book value of every security, and in
the next column the market value. I suppose they determine that by
the published quotations.

Mr. UNTERMYER. And those are the quotations of the New York
Exchange, where the securities are listed on the New York Stock
Exchange?
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Mr. MURRAY. Yes. Of course where they are not listed they have
to take other avenues to try to find out what they are worth.

Mr. UNTEBMYER. "Where thejr are listed they go no further?
Mr. MURRAY. There is one of the reports [handing paper to coun-

sel]. Where they are not listed they have to get other information.
They correspond and write banks arid write the other examiners and
write the State examiners and go through every avenue of informa-
tion that they can think of to get the value of the securities. I mean
the good examiners do that. The others do not.

Mr. UNTEBMYER. NOW, I am referring only to those that are listed,
for the moment. If, therefore, the quotation of a listed security does
not represent the open, free market in that security, but represents
the result of manipulation of that security, the department would be
deceived to that extent.

Mr. MURRAY. I t would, if the examiners took the published quota-
tions, as I believe they do.

Mr. UNTERMYER. I want to ask you about this practice of over-
eertification. Have you dealt with that in any of your reports
recently ?

Mr. MURRAY. Mr. Untermyer, that question came up before I was
comptroller, and I think there was quite a general criticism of it,
but since I have been comptroller I have heard nothing of it. As
I remember it, the practice used to be that the banks overcertified
checks in the morning without any note, or

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU know how they avoid it now ?
Mr. MURRAY. They make a note, I believe, and then the bank certi-

fies.
Mr. UNTERMYER. I wish you would tell us the procedure by which

the national banks in New York City that deal with stock brokers
regulate that subject of loans to the brokers in lieu of the old method
of overcertification ?

Mr. MURRAY. I have never looked into it.
Mr. UNTERMYER. IS it not a very important branch of your duties ?
Mr. MURRAY. AS to how they make their loans ?
Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes; as to whether they are simply endeavoring

to evade the illegal practices of overcertification ?
Mr. MURRAY. My examiners in New York have never reported that

there has been any evasion of the law in that regard, and I have never
looked it up.

Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know what they do? You started to tell
us what they did.

Mr. MURRAY. NO ; I did not start to tell what they did. I started
to tell you what my information was as to the old practice of over-
certification and what the new practice is, but my information is
limited on that.

Mr. UNTERMYER. That is what we want. Please proceed.
Mr. MURRAY. I understand they used to certify a check without a

loan having been put through the bank.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That is, for the daily needs?
Mr. MURRAY. For the daily needs.
Mr. UNTERMYER. The broker, as I understand it (and you will

correct me, perhaps, if I am wrong), has to make settlement each
day for the transactions on the stock exchange of the preceding day,
has he not?
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Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTEBMYER. For that purpose he requires certification of

checks ?
Mr. MURBAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTEEMYEE. NOW, then, if you will go on.
Mr. MURBAY. The question, I believe, came up under my prede-

cessor as to whether a national bank was not violating the law in
certifying to a check when the man had no credit balance, and I am
advised, and I have very little information on the subject, that the
banks adopted the plan of the broker making a note in the regular
way, and it was put through the loans and discounts, and the amount
of the note or proceeds credited to his account, and certification made
against that credit. Now, that is the only information I have on the
subject.

Mr. UNTEBMYER. When does he produce the collateral for that
loan«

Mr. MURRAY. I do not know. I do not know much about stock-
exchange transactions in New York.

Mr. UNTEBMYEB. That is a very important part of a bank exam-
iner's business to know about it in New York, is it not?

Mr. MURRAY. Possibly the bank examiners do. I t is the bank
examiner's business to certify to me whether every loan he finds in
the bank is a good loan or not. As to how it is run through the
books, I do not know.

Mr. UNTEBMYEB. Don't you know these loans are made daily, from
day to day, that they are demand loans, and that every day's busi-
ness is the subject matter of a separate transaction?

Mr. MUBBAY. I know in a general way how the loans are made;
yes, sir.

Mr. UNTERMYEB. YOU do know?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes, sir; in a general way.
Mr. UNTERMYER. When the broker comes in the morning and

presents a note as the basis for overcertification, do you not know
there is an understanding that that afternoon he has to put in the
collateral ?

Mr. MURRAY. NO.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. YOU do not know that?
Mr. MUBBAY. I do not know that.
Mr. UNTEBMYER. DO you not know that before the end of the day

the bank has the collateral for that loan ?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not know the way stock brokers in New York

do business with the banks.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. IS it your idea that the bank lends that money

to the broker without collateral ?
Mr. MUBBAY. I have no information on the subject as to the way

they handle those loans. I have never been an officer in a national
bank. I can tell you how the trust companies in New York handle
them.

Mr. UNTEEMYEE. They handle them in the same way, do they not!
Mr. MURRAY. Well, I do not know. I Avill tell you what informa-

tion I have.
Mr. UNTERMYEE. Yes; I will be glad to have it.
Mr. MUEEAY. When I was an officer of a trust company in New

York, when a stock broker wanted to make a loan he sent up an
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envelope containing the collateral, and the note was made out and
signed, and a check, certified or otherwise, handed to him or his
representative, then and there.

Mr. UNTERMYER. But that is not the way it is done in the national
banks?

Mr. MTIRRAY. As to how the national banks run them through
their books, I have not looked into it.

Mr. UNTERMYER. I am not concerned with the question as to how
they run it through their books, but what the committee would like to
know is how they make them, on what they certify the check and ad-
vance this money; as to whether it is on a plain note of a broker
without collateral, or whether it is on a note with collateral.

Mr. MURRAY. I see.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Can you tell me that?
Mr. MURRAY. I can not.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU can not?
Mr. MURRAY. I can not.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know anything about the custom of any

of the banks in New York City, Boston, and Chicago, of keeping
private ledgers?

Mr. MURRAY. Well, no; I do not. I have found a private book
of account or a private ledger in some little bank once in a while
that has usually failed.

Mr. UNTERMYER. NO; I am speaking of private ledgers of great
and important financial institutions.

Mr. MURRAY. I never heard of it, Mr. Untermyer.
Mr. UNTERMYER. I am speaking of ledgers which contain entries

of assets which are simply put there as a sort of overflow—that is,
out of superabundant conservatism of the bank. Do you know what
I mean ? Where they want an emergency fund to draw on, there is a
diminution in the value of their assets.

Mv. MURRAY. Well, I never heard of them keeping any private
ledgers. I believe some banks in the country have some assets, where
their property, buildings, and so and so, are worth more than they
are carried on their books.

Mr. UNTERMYER. I am not referring to cases where the assets are
carried on tho books at less than their market value. I am asking
about any cases in which they are assets belonging to the bank

Mr. MURRAY. Not carried on the books at all ?
Mr. UNTERMYER. Just a moment. That are carried on a private

book and are not taken into account in the valuation of their assets;
and, mind you, not from any improper motive, but out of over-
conservatism.

Mr. MURRAY. I have no information on that subject. I never
heard of it being done in any of the banks in those cities.

Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know whether it i« or not ?
Mr. MURRAY. If it is done?
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know whether it is or is not done?
Mr. MURRAY. I said I have no information on the subject.
Mr. UNTERMYER. One way or the other?
Mr. MURRAY. One way or the other.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Mr. Murray, have you any of the records relat-

ing to any of these security companies that are attached to national
banks ?
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Mr. MUEHAT. In the new reports there, Mr. Untermyer, which we
put out, I asked one question of the examiners

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU mean in your new list of questions?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes. To please report the name of any affiliated

State bank with the national bank, not stating, however, what the
affiliation was to be, but leaving it to his judgment; and since that
blank went out I have been making a card index of the replies which
have come in, so I have in my office, I think, a complete list of all the.
national banks that have an affiliated State bank—affiliated by way
of stock or

Mr. UNTERMYER. A security company, or known as a bank or in-
vestment agency, or anything of that kind ?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you also the agreements themselves that

tie the bank to the security company ?
Mr. MURRAY. I made that inquiry this morning as to whether we

had m the two cases you asked me about; and I will submit herewith
the reply of the chief of the organization division saying that we
have no papers on file in either of these two cases, and never had.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU refer to the cases of the National City Bank
and the First National ?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU know that the subject of the relations of the

institutions to one another has been under consideration by the Attor-
ney General and by the President?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And by the Secretary of the Treasury?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU say you have none of those records in your

office?
Mr. MURRAY. None in my office.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Will it be convenient for you to come again at

2 o'clock?
Mr. MURRAY. With pleasure.
The CHAIEMAN. The committee will now take a recess until 2

o'clock.
Whereupon, at 12.45 o'clock p. m., a recess was taken until 2 o'clock

p. m.
AFTER RECESS.

The CHAIRMAN. We will resume the hearing.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Mr. Murray, will you resume the stand, please.

TESTIMONY OF MR. I . 0. MURRAY—Continued.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Has the department adopted or is it acting upon
any plan or policy with respect to the chartering of new banks
where the banking facilities in a district are considered sufficient?

Mr. MURRAY. Well, that is one of the points of inquiry. When an
application comes in we make a very extensive investigation along four
or five different lines, and I have rejected quite a few applications
for charters for cause; not, that I remember, for that particular cause.
But if the information that comes to the office shows that the place is
already overbanked we write the applicants to show the office that
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there is a place for the bank, a field for it, where it will have a chance
to attract sufficient business to grow and prosper. If they make
that showing, the charter is always granted.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Then, do I correctly deduce from that statement
that your department assumes to determine whether the banking
facilities in a locality are already sufficient ?

Mr. MURRAY. NO; we do not assume to determine that, but if the
evidence that comes in to us from the various sources shows that
the banks already there have not been able to earn a dividend over
a period of years, or have had their capital impaired, and instead
of paying dividends to stockholders have paid no dividends and
have paid in additional money to make their capital stock good, we
ask the applicants to make some sort of a showing to the office that
they believe their bank will have a place to grow.

Mr. UNTERMYER. But, in effect, is not that really determining the
question whether the bank facilities are adequate ?

Mr. MURRAY. It is an attempt to determine whether there is a
place for the bank.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Can you specify any part of the United States,
any district or section, in which over a series of years all the banks
in the locality have done business without making a dividend?

Mr. MURRAY. I carry in mind one place where the banks have
never paid a dividend, but all of them have had their capital im-
paired and have had to make an assessment on their shareholders to
make it good.

Mr. UNTERMYER. In what section of the country is there any such
place as that?

Mr. MURRAY. Well, might I give you that information in private
or to the committee?

Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes. I do not mean to have you locate the town
or city.

Mr. MURRAY. In the Northwest.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And in that section you have refused to charter

another bank ?
Mr. MURRAY. NO; I think no application was ever filed with me

for a bank, although some people wrote and said that they might
file one, but they never have filed it.

Mr. UNTERMYER. But is it not the fact that applications have been
filed with you in which you have taken the position that the facilities
were sufficient?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not recall any particular case, but that is a
point that we raise in every case.

Mr. UNTERMYER. The information you get. on which you reach
the conclusion that the banking facilities are sufficient, is such in-
formation as is furnished you by existing banks ?

Mr. MURRAY. NO; we send a national-bank examiner there in
every such case, sometimes once, sometimes twice, and sometimes
three times.
_ Mr. UNTERMYER. HOW many such applications have you refused

since you have been in business?
Mr. MURRAY. For all causes ?
Mr. UNTERMYER. NO; in cases in which you have concluded that

the facilities were sufficient ?
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Mr. MURRAY. I do not remember, possibly two or three, maybe
half a dozen and maybe none. I do not recall any.

Mr. UNTERMTER. YOU mean you are not at the moment able to give
us the name of anyone ?

Mr. MURRAY. NO.
Mr. UNTERMYER. But there are some such instances, are there not?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes; I think so.
Mr. UNTERMYER. HOW many applications have you declined be-

cause the original subscribers to the stock were not men of such re-
sponsibility as would justify you in allowing the bank to start?

Mr. MURRAY. The original subscribers? I do not recall that I have
ever rejected an application because of a stock subscription.

Mr. UNTERMYER. What are the other reasons for which you have
rejected applications for charters?

Mr. MURRAY. Well, I have rejected charters because the people
applying have had charters of national banks granted to them and
let the banks fail.

Mr. UNTERMYER. What do you mean by let them fail ?
Mr. MURRAY. I will change that. Or the banks did fail under

their management.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU mean those are cases in which all the people

making the application have been connected with failed banks s
Mr. MURRAY. NO ; one or two.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Where one or two men in the entire list of stock-

holders have been connected as stockholders or directors with the
bank that has failed, have you regarded that as a good reason for
refusing to grant a charter for a new bank to the other people of
whom they formed only a small part?

Mr. MURRAY. NO such case has been refused as is stated in your
question.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Let us see. In the first place, in how many such
cases have you refused charters ?

Mr. MURRAY. I can not specify. The applications that have been
refused and the reasons are all on file in the organization division
and are available to the committee.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Will you furnish the committee with a list of all
applications for charters for national banks that have been refused
and the reasons for refusal?

Mr. MURRAY. I can give you—the papers in some of them are hun-
dreds of pages of different reports.

Mr. UNTERMYER. NO; the committee does not want all the data.
All it would like to have would be a list of the banks, or the applica-
tions and the locations of the proposed banks and a brief statement
of the reason for the refusal of the charter.

Mr. MURRAY. I can furnish that; yes, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Will you furnish that to the committee?
Mr. MURRAY. I will. It may take some time to get it up.
Mr. UNTERMYER. There are not so many, are there?
Mr. MURRAY. Well, there are quite a few; 200 or probably more,

over my four or five years.
Mr. UNTERMYER. TWO hundred or more charters have been refused?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Some in the large cities?
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Mr. MURRAY. I think so.
Mr. UNTERMYEB. In the cities of New York, Chicago, St. Louis,

Philadelphia?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not recall.
Mr. UNTERMTER. YOU do not remember?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not remember.
Mr. UNTERMYER. But you will furnish us the list ?
Mr. MURRAY. I will furnish you the list; yes, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Will you be good enough to point to the author-

ity in the Comptroller of the Currency to refuse a charter to a
national bank on the ground that the facilities in the district are not
already sufficient?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not remember that I have ever refused a charter
on that special ground, but the law says that a national bank shall
not be authorized unless the comptroller approves; and if I do not
approve, I need not specially reject, but I just simply do not
approve.

Mr. UNTERMYER. The practical effect is the same?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And you say you do not now recall any such

instance. Did I understand you to say that there were such instances,
but you can not give us any concrete case just now ?

Mr. MURRAY. I can not remember, but the files will show exactly
the action taken and the reason.

Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you understand, then, that the banking law
gives you the power to interfere with competition between banks by
the establishment of new banks ?

Mr. MURRAY. I think it gives me the power to say whether or
not—it gives me the power to issue a charter or not.

Mr. UNTERMYER. But do you take it and do you construe that
provision of the banking law as authorizing the Comptroller of the
Currency to interfere with competition between banks by declining
to approve the establishment of a bank under any circumstances
where the bank is organized with the proper capital paid in by
responsible people?

Mr. MURRAY. NO; I do not. I believe it my duty when I sign a
charter for a national bank to have it affirmatively appear in the
papers, first, that the applicants are men of good character in the
community, and

Mr. UNTERMYER. And as to their means. Do you think you are
empowered to determine upon their means, where they pay in their
money for their stock?

Mr. MURRAY. And the application asks for information as to their
financial standing and how many shares they are to take. That is
on the blank.

Mr. UNTERMYER. But they have to pay for them before they can
be chartered, do they not ?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes; the law requires that.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU understand that the exercise of a power of

that kind might seriously embarrass new competition?
Mr. MURRAY. If the power were not exercised fairly and justly and

based on actual facts, I think it might be.
Mr. UNTERMYER. IS it subject to any review anywhere?
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Mr. MURRAY. All banks of over $100,000 have to be approved by
the Secretary in addition to the comptroller.

Mr. UNTERMYER. But there is no further review of the refusal of
a charter?

Mr. MURRAY. NO; except possibly the applicant might have the
right of mandamus in court.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU say it is discretionary, do you not?
Mr. MURRAY. I regard it so, but I suppose a public officer is always

subject to mandamus.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU would not say he was subject to mandamus

to review the exercise of his discretion?
Mr. MUERAY. Such actions have been brought.
Mr. UNTERMYER. But they have not succeeded, have they?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not recall any such, Mr. Untermyer.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU have read the resolution under which this

committee is acting, have you not?
Mr. MURRAY. Parts of it.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU understand, do you not, that the committee

is instructed to ascertain the facts with respect to the concentration
and control of money and credits ?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And the use of that control ?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you see how it is possible for the committee

to perform the functions which are delegated to it with respect to
the control of the money and credit of banks without knowing about
the internal operation of those banks ?

Mr. MURRAY. It would seem to me it would be very helpful to
know that.

Mr. UNTERMYER. We do not want to stop there, as to whether it
would be helpful to the committee, but whether it would be possible
for the committee to exercise its functions without knowing as to the
internal affairs of those banks. Let me illustrate. For instance, sup-
pose a bank was being used by one of the great financial powers,
which was borrowing money; would it not be essential for this com-
mittee to know the facts as bearing upon the control of the money
and credit of that bank ?

Mr. MURRAY. Well, Mr. Untermyer, as to what is essential for the
committee to know, the committee is a very much better judge of that
than I am.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes; but you understand the internal workings
of these banks, do you not ?

Mr. MURRAY. Somewhat.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU know, do you not, that they are often domi-

nated by men who neither appear on the list of stockholders or di-
rectors or officers?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not know that.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know anything about that ?
Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Don't you know that the shares of the bank are

sometimes held by other corporations?
Mr. MURRAY. I do; but as to whether or not they dominate the

bank I do not know.
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Mr. UNTERMYER. Suppose another corporation held the majority
of the stock of a national bank; it would be fair to assume it domi-
nated that bank, would it not?

Mr. MURRAY. YOU might assume it, but I would not say it would
be fair to assume that.

Mr. UNTEBMYER. YOU would not ?
Mr. MURRAY. I would not assume that.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Would you say the bank was being dominated

by the minority as against the majority stock holding?
Mr. MURRAY. I would not assume to say, because I do not know.

The management is delegated to its directors and officers.
Mr. UNTEEMYEB. By the stockholders ?
Mr. MURRAY. By the stockholders.
Mr. UNTEHMYER. I am instancing a case in which the majority of

the stock of a national bank is held by a corporation; would it not
be fair to assume that that corporation or the people who dominate
that corporation also dominate the bank?

Mr. MURRAY. It is a fair assumption, but whether it would be a
true assumption or not is another question.

Mr. UNTERMYER. We are dealing with a fair assumption now, and
you agree with me, do you ?

Mr. MURRAY. I think it is fair to assume that majority holdings in
all corporations have a large part of the say in the management in
all corporations.

Mr. UNTERMYER. There are instances, however, in which other ele-
ments dominate to a large extent, are there not ? Not the mere fact
of control of stock.

Mr. MURRAY. Speaking of banks, I know there are many banks
where the minority holdings, where a man with a very small minority
holding, who is an officer or director, is a more dominating force in
the management than are the majority holders.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Where he is a successful man ?
Mr. MURRAY. And the management is practically delegated to him.
Mr. UNTERMYER. IS it not also true in the great centers that the

bank is dominated largely by the people who can make it successful
through giving it large deposits ?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not know as to that.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And aiding it in that way.
Mr. MURRAY. I do not know as to that.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know what the situation is in that respect

as to New York?
Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU are not familiar with it ?
Mr. MURRAY. I have never read the stockholding list of any bank

in the city of New York nor in any other city.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU know, do you not, that the stock voting list

is not always a criterion of the stock ownership.
Mr. MURRAY. The law requires a list of stockholders to be filed

in my office, and it is filed as a matter of fact, and never examined
by me.

Mr. UNTERMYER. I am going beyond the mere list, and I am in-
quiring for your knowledge of financial affairs as affecting national
banks, based on your experience. Now, judged by that standard,
do you or not know whether great banking institutions and their
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affairs are dominated by the men -who contribute to their success,
through their great influence and their ability to direct large deposits,
rather than through their stockholders ?

Mr. MURRAY. I have no information on that.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Your department has not furnished the commit-

tee with any facilities for ascertaining who are the large borrowers
in the great banks in reserve cities—borrowers of over $1,000,000—
has it?

Mr. MURRAY. It has not; no, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. The request has been made, has it not ?
Mr. MURRAY. The request has been made.
Mr. UNTERMYER. What action has been taken on it ?
Mr. MURRAY. I have ascertained that there are 13 banks in the

system which can make a loan of a million dollars or more—that is,
10 per cent of their capital and surplus; but I am not authorized by
either the Secretary or the President to furnish the committee with
that information, and until I am so authorized I would not fur-
nish it.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU see the embarrassment in which that places
the committee in the performance of its functions, do you not?

Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU realize no embarrassment ?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Let us assume that all of those 13 banks, being

the greatest banks in the country, are lending their funds to a small
group of men, who are using them to control great financial opera-
tions, don't you see how that would be important for this committee
to know ?

Mr. MURRAY. I see how it might be important; but you asked me
if I saw how the committee was being embarrassed, and I said I
did not. That is a different question.

Mr. UNTERMYER. But don't you see how that embarrasses the com-
mittee in the performance of the function upon which it is to report ?

Mr. MURRAY. No; I do not; because, if you will pardon me, you
can get the information by summoning the officers of those 13 banks
here.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Don't you understand that they take the same
position that you do?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not know what position they take.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU take the position, do you not, that the power

of visitation is lodged exclusively in the Comptroller of the Cur-
rency ?

Mr. MURRAY. I have not taken any position in the matter. I am
acting under the direction of the President and Secretary.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Acting under that direction, which I understand
to be correct, you take that position?

Mr. MURRAY. I will furnish the information if I am directed to,
and will not, of course, furnish it if I am not directed to.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU understand that I am not implying that in
those 13 banks that situation exists; I am simply putting that sup-
positious case. You understand me in that respect, do you not ?

Mr. MURRAY. I had drawn no inference from your question at all.
Mr. UNTERMYER. If the power of visitation over national banks

rests exclusively in the Comptroller of the Currency it follows, does
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it not, that the Comptroller of the Currency is the only official of
the Government who is not subject to the investigation by Congress?

Mr. MURRAY. I believe everybody is subject to investigation by
Congress.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU understand I do not mean this question
offensively at all, but how would it be possible for Congress, or either
House of Congress, to determine whether the Comptroller of the
Currency was performing his duty with respect to national banks
if Congress could not find out what he was doing with respect to the
national banks and what loans he was permitting, and what use he
was permitting to be made of the banks 5

Mr. MURRAY. I have never heard the question even debated that
Congress could not make any investigation of any executive depart-
ment or any officer it saw fit.

Mr. UNTERMYER. If Congress undertook to find out what the
Comptroller of the Currency was doing with respect to allowing
the banks to be used, it could not get the information as to those
loans, could it ?

Mr. MURRAY. Oh, I think so.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Then, why do you not give it to us now ?
Mr. MURRAY. That is a question for you to ask the Attorney Gen-

eral and not me. He has rendered an opinion on that subject, I
believe.

Mr. UNTERMYER. But you do not know why ?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not know why. I have not read his opinion.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU only know the fact that we can not get the

information ?
Mr. MURRAY. NO. I do not know the fact that you can not get the

information.
Mr. UNTERMYER. We can not get it from you ?
Mr. MURRAY. YOU can not get it from me unless I am directed to

give it to you.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes, I understand. How many banks are there

that have the right to loan $500,000 and over in the great reserve
cities ?

Mr. MURRAY. Well, I do not know. That would be a capital and
surplus combined of $5,000,000. I would have to make a list. My
estimate offhand would be under 50, possibly between 40 and 50. I
do not carry in mind all the banks that have a combined capital and
surplus of that amount.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU understand our inquiry would relate to any
single transaction or series of transactions of $1,000,000, even though
divided up into two or three loans in different names, but for the same
interest; that would take in 40 or 50 banks, would it not ?

Mr. MURRAY. YOU are speaking of the banks that can loan a
million ?

Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes.
Mr. MURRAY. We made up a list of the banks that could make a

loan of a million to any one person, firm, or corporation, and I think
that totals about 13.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Suppose the million were loaned to three different
parties of the same firm, but in their individual names; that would
be a loan of $333,000 each ?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
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Mr. UNTERMYEE. That would take in about 100 banks in the United
States?

Mr. MURRAY. I could not say offhand.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU know that when banks have failed, that has

been frequently found to be the condition?
Mr. MURRAY. Oh, yes, indeed.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That they divided the loans up into different

names, but for the same interest?
Mr. MURRAY. Much to our sorrow; yes, sir; and much more so, to

the sorrow of the depositors.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Does your department regard itself as charged

with any duty with respect to the personnel of the directors of a
bank?

Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. None whatever?
Mr. MURRAY. Except that they are men of good repute in the

community. We try to find that out.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU do not regard yourselves as under any duty

to report on the absence of competitive conditions between pretended
or potential competitors in the city, do you ?

Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU are familiar with this subject of identity

of directors in potentially competing banks, are you not ?
Mr. MURRAY. I do know that directors in national banks are some-

times directors in more banks than one.
Mr. UNTERMYER. In the same locality ?
Mr. MURRAY. In the same locality.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And in competing banks ?
Mr. MURRAY. "Well, in different banks; but whether they compete

or not, I do not know.
Mr. UNTERMYER. In potentially competing banks?
Mr. MURRAY. In potentially competing banks.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU know that is a very common occurrence?
Mr. MURRAY. NO ; it is not common.
Mr. UNTERMYER. IS it not common in New York City?
Mr. MURRAY. There are some who are
Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you ever seen a list of the interlocking

directors of New York City banks?
Mr. MURRAY. I have never examined it. We have a list of directors

of all national banks en file, but I have never made a study of them
or a comparison of them.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you taken up this subject of the attach-
ment of so-called security companies and national banks ?

Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir; except that I have a list of them in my
office.

Mr. UNTERMYER. I think you furnished such a list to me, did you
not?

Mr. MURRAY. Mr. Quinn tells me that it was furnished to you in
December. I did not know that we had given it to you before.

Mr. UNTERMYER. That is a list of the banks with arrangements
similar to those of the National City Bank to the First National
Bank?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
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Mr. UNTERMYEK. And it is confined to national banks with a
capital of upward of $1,000,000 ?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. I would like that list to go into the record.
The list referred to was thereupon marked Exhibit No. 193, Janu-

ary 8, 1913, and is as follows:

EXHIBIT NO. 193, JANUARY 8, 1913.

A list of the national banks that have in connection with them a State bank
or security company, similar to the arrangement between the First National
Bank and the First Security Co., and between the City National Bank and the
City Security Co., and in which the shares of the State bank or security com-
pany are only salable or purchasable with the shares of the national banks,
this list being confined to national banks with a capital of upwards of $1,000,000.
This list is as nearly correct as can be made from the records of the office,
there being no provision in law requiring banks to render reports to this office
covering this point.

Capital.
First National Bank of New York $10,000,000
National City Bank of New York 25, 000,000
First National Bank of Chicago, III 10,000,000
Continental and Commercial National Bank of Chicago, 111 21, 500, 000
First National Bank of Milwaukee, Wis 3,000,000
North Western National Bank of Minneapolis, Minn 3,000,000
First National Bank of San Francisco, Cal 3, 000,000
Mercantile National Bank of San Francisco. Cal 2,000,000
First National Bank of Los Angeles, Cal 1,500,000
•Grand Rapids National City Bank, Grand Rapids, Mich 1,000,000
Iowa National Bank, Des Moines, Iowa 1,000,000
Nixon National Bank, Reno, Nev 1,000,000

Mr. UNTERMYER. It is a very common occurrence, is it not, for
national banks to have organized as an adjunct to the bank, one of
these so-called security companies ?

Mr. MURRAY. No, sir; it is not common at all.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU said there are 200 of them, did you not?
Mr. MURRAY. NO ; I said there are several hundred that had affilia-

tions, but the affiliations are of different characters. Some of them
are through the identity of stockholders, some through the identity
of directors, some in the identity of officers, and different forms of
affiliations. I have a complete list of all concerns that are affiliated
in any way—in the ways that I have stated and in others, which I do
not think of now—in my office.

Mr. UNTERMYER. HOW many of them are so tied together that a
person can not be a stockholder of the national bank without being a
stockholder owning the same proportion in the security company, and
can not buy or sell stock in one without buying or selling the same
proportion of stock in the other ?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not know, officially, but I do carry in mind half
a dozen of such institutions. I should say 10 or 12 in the United
States, that I think of; maybe more.

Mr. UNTERMYEB. There are that many that you have in mind at
the moment?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. What is the purpose of these security companies

organized in that way, with the same boards of directors, the same
stockholders and the agreements so that the stock must be bought or
sold together ?
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Mr. MURRAY. The Security companies are corporations of the dif-
ferent States with which I have nothing to do and about which I
can give you no particular information. They are not under my
jurisdiction in any way, shape, or form, and I am unable to give you
any official information about them, as to what they do, what their
character empowers them to do, or what their securities are, or how
they are managed.

Mr. UNTERMTEE. IS it not a fact that among the important things
they do is to borrow from the banks with which they are affiliated ?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not know from whom they ever borrow a dollar,
or whether or not thev ever do borrow a dollar.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU do not know as to that, one wav or the
other?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know whether it is the province of those

security companies to speculate in securities and borrow the money
with which to do it through the banks with which thej' are affiliated ?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not know what they do.
Mr. UNTERMYER. But when you find a loan in one of these national

banks—if you find one from one of the security companies—does not
the examiner investigate as to the relations of the company ?

Mr. MURRAY. He passes on whether the loan is good or not. If
the loan is bad. he orders it out of the bank. If it is good, he passes it.

Mr. UNTERMYER. In order to pass on whether the loan is good or
not, he must examine into the security company, must he not ?

Mr. MURRAY. He might not have to do that. He might check it up
on the collateral.

Mr. UNTERMYER. But suppose it is a loan without collateral ?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not know what he would do then. He would

either know the borrower or would find out about him.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Would you consider it proper to pass loans of

that character, made by a national bank to a corporation having the
identical stockholders, the identical officers, the identical directors,
tied together in that way with the bank?

Mr. MURRAY. Certainly; if it was a good loan.
Mr. UNTERMYER. It is like a man borrowing from himself, is it

not?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not know about that; but you asked me about

the loan.
Mr. UNTERMYER. IS it not the same thing?
Mr. MURRAY. NO.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Why not? It is the identity of ownership, the iden-

tity of interest, the identity of management. Is not that the same
thing as a man borrowing from himself?

Mr. MURRAY. These security companies are corporations organ-
ized under the laws of the different States.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes.
Mr. MURRAY. They are organized in accordance with a statute of

that State. They are officered and directed by men who are elected
by the stockholders of those concerns. They are entirely distinct,
absolutely, from the national bank. The national bank, as such, as
a corporation, is not interested as a corporation, in them at all. The

71352—PT ] 9—13 i

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1408 MONEY TBTJST.

line of cleavage is clear and distinct. It is not a national-bank mat-
ter, so far as the comptroller is concerned, at all.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Then you would justify this, would you?
Mr. MURRAY. I am not Justifying it or criticizing it, but I am stat-

ing what I understand to be a fact.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Would you justify such a loan?
Mr. MURRAY. I am not justifying and not criticizing. I do not

care to criticize a State corporation in any way, shape, or form. I
do not think it is within my province.

Mr. UNTERMYER. We are not discussing a State corporation, and
it has nothing to do with a State corporation. We are discussing
the following proposition, and my inquiry is addressed to that: As a
bank examiner you find in a national bank a loan to a security com-
pany?

Mr. MURRAY. Exactly.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you not consider yourself under any duty to

inquire as to that borrower; just as if it was an individual ?
Mr. MURRAY. Every note in a national bank comes under the scru-

tiny of the examiner.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you not consider yourself under a duty to in-

vestigate as to that borrower?
Mr. MURRAY. Every borrower is investigated.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Then that borrower is included, is he not ?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes; that borrower is included.
Mr. UNTERMYER. If you find that a borrower is composed of the

same stockholders as the bank, owned in the same proportion, with
the same officers, with the same directors, and the same interests, do
you not think you have something to do with the question of that
State institution ?

Mr. MURRAY. I have nothing to do with any State institution.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you not think you have something to do with

the question of determining the relation of the national bank to that
State institution?

Mr. MURRAY. I have the duty of determining if that loan is good.
If that loan is good, the bank examiner can not criticize it, unless he
criticizes it dishonestly and unfairly. If it is bad, it is his duty to
report it as bad; and if there is a loss on it, it is my duty to order
that loan written off. Further than that I have no jurisdiction, nor
has the bank examiner.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Let us see about that.
Mr. MURRAY. That is, as I understand my duty.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Suppose you went into a national bank with nine

directors, and you found that each one of the nine directors was bor-
rowing half a million dollars from the bank.

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And they were all good men, but together they

were taking about half of the resources of the bank.
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.

• Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU would object to that, would you not?
Mr. MURRAY. Why? How could I?
Mr. UNTERMYER. I say, would you ?
Mr. MURRAY. I am asking, first3 How could I object to it ?
Mr. UNTERMYER. Would yon not object to those loans being car-

ried in the bank ?
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Mr. MURRAY. I certainly would not, if they were made within the
statutory limit of 10 per cent of the capital and surplus and the
loans were made to an individual. If they were legal loans, I cer-
tainly think that would be an exercise of my power in a dishonest
way, if I objected to a legal loan that was good.

Mr. UNTERMTEH. You have a discretion, nave you not?
Mr. MURRAY. I have no discretion.
Mr. UNTBRMYER. SO that if you found that the directors of a

national bank were within the legal limit, together borrowing 75
per cent of all the resources of the bank, would you not think you
would have any power to object to it?

Mr. MURRAY. The law states what a man may borrow.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU would have no power to object if they were

within the legal limit?
Mr. MURRAY. And the loan was good?
Mr. UNTERMYER. And the loan was good.
Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir; not under the banking act as it is now; not

the slightest.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU do not think that is a very healthful condi-

tion, do you?
Mr. MURRAY. That is another question.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That is the reason I put it. If it were the same

question, I should not put it again.
Mr. MURRAY. I do not believe in the concentration of loans, either

in individuals or corporations. I believe in the widest distribution
of loans.

Mr. UNTERMYER. The situation I have just suggested to you is: Is
that a healthful condition?

Mr. MURRAY. It might be a healthful condition for the bank. The
loans might be absolutely good, and probably would be.

Mr. UNTERMYER. And even if they were good, do you think it is
a healthful condition that would permit the directors around the
board to borrow 75 per cent of the deposits of the bank?

Mr. MURRAY. The question as to what is a healthful condition is
a pretty broad term.

Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you think it is a condition that should be per-
mitted to continue under the law?

Mr. MURRAY. The law of any country that I have ever read about,
as to its bank act, has not attempted to say how widely the loans of
the bank should be distributed.

Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you not think you might answer my question
instead of putting another proposition, Mr. Murray?

Mr. MURRAY. I can not answer your question intelligently. I can
not give an answer that would throw any light on the subject.

Mr. UNTERMYER. In your judgment, as the head of this depart-
ment—and I am asking your opinion as to the existing conditions—
can you not tell us whether the law should be amended so as to pre-
vent the directors from borrowing, say, 75 per cent of all the re-
sources of the bank?

Mr. MURRAY. NOW, I will answer that question. If I were man-
aging a bank myself—and I am speaking now of myself as an indi-
vidual—I would distribute my loans as widely as I could. I do not
think I would concentrate them in any such fashion as you have de-
scribed ; but the loans under the proposition you have put to me are
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legal loans, under the present banking act, and I could not object
to them as comptroller.

Mr. UNTEBMYEB. But I am asking your opinion as to the possi-
bility of changing that law.

Mr. MUEBAY. I would not care to express any opinion on that.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. IS not that a part of your duty as comptroller

to express your views to Congress as to the advisability of changes
in the laws affecting national banks?

Mr. MUBBAY. Under the statute, in my annual report; yes.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. Can you not give us the benefit of your views

on that subject ?
Mr. MUEBAY. I do not care to express any opinion on the question

you put to me, because I have not any definite information on the
subject.

Mr. UNTEBMYEB. But you have an opinion, have you not, as to the
wisdom of allowing the directors of a corporation to borrow the bulk
of its assets ?

Mr. MUEBAY. They do it, sometimes, to the detriment of the bank.
Mr. UNTEEMYEB. DO you not think that should be stopped by law ?
Mr. MTJBBAY. I am not prepared to express an opinion as to

whether a director's power to borrow should be entirely wiped out,
or whether it should be limited. That is a pretty big question.

Mr. UNTEBMYEB. YOU are not even prepared to express an opinion
as to whether there should be any limit upon their power ?

Mr. MURBAY. I am. I think they should be limited within rea-
sonable bounds.

Mr. UNTEBMEYEB. Within what bounds, other than the existing
limit, that no one person shall have over 10 per cent of the capital
and surplus of the bank?

Mr. MUBBY. Yes; but that does not prevent the corporation's con-
trol by a man who dominates the board of directors and their all
borrowing the same amount: and if one goes down, they all go down,
and your bank is ruined.

Mr. UNTEBMEYEB. That is one of the vices of the present system,
is it not?

Mr. MUEBAY. I think so.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. And you think it should be corrected, do you not?
Mr. MXJBBAY. I do. In fact, I have directed the bank examiners

this year, when they find any undue concentration of loans in a
bank which imperils its solvency to demand one of three things:
First, that the books of those corporations where the loans are con-
centrated be opened to them so that they can see whether the loans
are good or bad

Mr. UNTEEMYEB. That would apply to a security company, such
as I have been speaking of.

Mr. MUBEAY. Or, secondly, that the officers give them a sworn
statement of the business of the corporations where the loans are
concentrated; or, third, that a copy of the independent audit be
furnished to the bank examiner.

In other words, if there is a concentration of loans in a national
bank that imperils its solvency, I have directed the examiners to
make a demand for information as to whether or not those loans were
good.
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Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU could not tell whether it would imperil the
solvency of the bank until you did make the examination of those-
corporations, could you?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes; you could tell whether or not the loans were
bad or good.

Mr. UNTERMYER. If they were bad?
Mr. MURRAY (continuing). As to whether they were good or bad,

you could tell without this information.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Those instructions on your part would apply to

one of these security companies loaning through its affiliated banks,
would it not ?

Mr. MURRAY. If the loans, if bad, were so scattered that they would
wipe out the capital and surplus or even embarrass the capital, that
would apply just the same.

Mr. UNTERMYER. In the course of your investigations into national
banks, have you ascertained the extent to which, if any, they become
syndicate underwriters?

Mr. MURRAY. That is not a question which our examiners inquire
into, nor are they required to do so.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Let us see about that. Suppose a bank has taken
a syndicate participation and has had to take its participation, it
goes among its assets, does it not?

Mr. MURRAY. Certainly.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That comes within the purview of your examiner,

does it not?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes; they pass on all the securities held in the bank.
Mr. UNTERMYER. When a bank is a syndicate participant in a great

many syndicates and has to take the securities, that becomes a sub-
stantial part of its property, does it not ?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not know that it becomes a substantial part. It
may be a very small part.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you any opinion as to the wisdom of allow-
ing national banks to become syndicate promoters and syndicate un-
derwriters and syndicate participants in financial enterprises?

Mr. MURRAY. They have a right, under the statute, to invest in
bonds, and if they subscribe to a syndicate underwriting and agree
to take so many bonds of an issue they are within the statute in so
doing.

Mr. UNTERMYEH. YOU know they are unrestricted in going into
these syndicate promotions?

Mr. MURRAY. There is no law prohibiting them from doing so.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you consider that wise?
Mr. MURRAY. I have never seen any evil effects coming from it, so

far as I know.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you not known banks to go down from be-

ing overloaded with syndicate commitments that they had taken?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not recall any.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you not know that the Morse banks went

down overloaded with these syndicate participations?
Mr. MURRAY. The Morse banks failed before I was comptroller.
Mr. UNTERMYER. They failed in 1907?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes, sir.
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Mr. UNTEBMYEB. Has there been any big national-bank failure in
New York since you came into office?

Mr. MUBBAY. None, sir.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. Are you familiar with the failures in New York

following the 1907 panic?
Mr. MUBBAY. Only in a very casual way.
Mr. UNTERMYEB. DO you know whether there was any of them

that did not come to grief through participation in syndicate under-
writing?

Mr. MUBBAY. I do not know.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. DO you know anything about the Knickerbocker

Trust Co. situation?
Mr. MUBBAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTEBMYEE. Have you any opinion, then, as to the wisdom

of forbidding national banks from syndicate promotions or under-
wri tings ?

Mr. MUEBAY. No.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. YOU have no opinion on that subject?
Mr. MUBBAY. NO. I have not given it any attention.
Mr. UNTEBMYEE. YOU have given it no attention ?
Mr. MUEBAY. NO.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. DO you not know that it is a very important part

of the business of the great banks ?
Mr. MUEBAY. I think they do a considerable business of that kind,

but how much I do not know.
Mr. UNTEBMYEB. DO you know whether or not they buy or under-

write large blocks of securities and then go into the business of sell-
ing them or attempting to sell them ?

Mr. MURRAY. I know of some banks who maintain a bond depart-
ment.

Mr. UNTEBMYEB. YOU know of some banks that maintain a regular
bond department for the sale of bonds that they have bought in large
blocks?

Mr. MUEEAY. I presume so; or they might have bought them in
small blocks.

Mr. UNTEBMYEE. In your judgment, is it the province of a national
bank to keep its assets liquid or invested ?

Mr. MUBBAY. A bank has many provinces.
Mr. UNTEBMYEE. Its principal province is the accommodation of

merchants and those who seek to borrow money on short time, is it
not?

Mr. MUBBAY. I think that was the intent of Congress fairly in-
ferred from the national-bank act, in which they refused the power
in national banks to invest in real estate. I think the tendency was
to make them purely commercial banks.

Mr. UNTEBMYEE. YOU know that 25 per cent of the deposits have
to be actualty liquid and kept put aside as a reserve, do you not ?

Mr. MUBBAY. NO : I do not know that.
Mr. UNTERMYEB. I mean in the reserve cities.
Mr. MUBBAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTEEMYEB. I mean in the large reserve cities.
Mr. MUEBAY. Oh, yes.
Mr. UNTEBMYEE. That has to be kept unimpaired.
Mr. MUEBAY. That has to be kept in actual cash.
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Air. UNTERMYER. It cannot be invested at all ?
Mr. MURRAY. It cannot be invested at all. It is locked in the

vaults.
Mr. UNTERMYER. AS to the remaining 75 per cent of its assets, you

understand that they are supposed to be there subject to borrowing,
for the purposes of the commercial and financial community.

Mr. MURRAY. They are there subject to be loaned out as the officers
and directors see fit to loan them out. There is no law on the sub-
ject as to how they shall invest that.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Let us take, as an illustration, the First National
Bank of New York. Do you know what proportion of its depositors'
money is actually invested in bonds and stocks not subject to loan
to its customers at all ?

Mr. MURRAY. I could figure that out by adding up their invest-
ments and subtracting it from the total amount of loanable funds.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you got that data here ?
Mr. MURRAY. I have a list of their securities.
Mr. UNTERMYER. What is the total value of their investment se-

curities ?
Mr. MURRAY. I have not footed it.
Mr. UNTERMYEE. I am using that particular instance simply by

way of convenience and for illustration, and not as pointing to that
one bank, you understand.

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know whether or not, deducting its re-

quired cash reserve, 75 or 80 per cent of its total deposits are invested
in bonds and stocks, and therefore not loanable at all ?

Mr. MURRAY. I know a bank where every dollar it has got is in-
vested in bonds. It has not got a note in bank. It is not in New
York, however.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU mean it has no loanable potentiality at all ?
Mr. MURRAY. Not a dollar loaned. Every dollar is invested in

securities.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And that is a national bank ?
Mr. MURRAY. That is a national bank.
Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU mean it has all its depositors' money in-

vested ?
Mr. MURRAY. It has all its depositors' money invested in bonds.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And yor r-nke no complaint of that condition?
Mr. MURRAY. NO; how can I? And it is one of the richest banks

in the country, too.
Mr. UNTERMYER. What good does it do in the community as a bank ?
Mr. MURRAY. Well, as to the good that a national bank may do

in a community, that is not in the province of the comptroller to de-
termine.

Mr. UNTERMYER. What purpose does it serve the community as a
bank if all of its deposits are actually invested in bonds, and none
of them are subject to loan ?

Mr. MURRAY. That would probably be a question for complaint by
the merchants of the community; not for me.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU do not think you have any province there
at all?

Mr. MURRAY. I know I have not. I do not think anything about it.
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Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU know the situation in other countries in
that respect, do you ?

Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know the proportion that they are al-

lowed to have actually invested and the proportion that must remain
liquid ?

Mr. MURRAY. XO. sir: I have read the different systems of banks
in the different countries, but I do not recall the exact percentage.

Mr. UNTERMYER. I do not mean exactly the proportion that must
be kept liquid in those countries, but the proportion that is, in prac-
tical operation, kept liquid.

Mr. MURRAY. YOU use the word " liquid " there. May I suggest
this as to that word " liquid " : The assets of the bank, where all of
its deposits are invested in securities, are more liquid than any other.
I presume there is no more liquid bank in the world as that bank
can turn those bonds and securities into actual cash in two hours.

Mr. UNTERMYER. But it does not do it?
Mr. MURRAY. But you are speaking of liquidity.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes.
Mr. MURRAY. And considering a national bank in normal times,

with its securities of a high grade, probably the most liquid thing in
the bank is the securities.

Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you not think that a bank should be in such a
situation as to meet abnormal times rather than normal ?

Mr. MURRAY. We have never devised such a system in this country
that we have been able to meet abnormal times. I suppose that is
what the Congress will try very shortly to do; to get a banking bill
that will meet abnormal times. In normal times there is not much
difficulty.

Mr. UNTERMYER. A currency system that still would permit the
practices under the operations of the national banking law would not
meet that situation, would it?

Mr. MURRAY. The present banking law has not met the situation.
Mr. UNTERMYER. It has not?
Mr. MURRAY. It has not.
Mr. UNTERMYER. I asked you, before recess, concerning your

knowledge as to the securities of national banks that are written off
from time to time and disappear from the assets, as to where they go
and what is done with them. I think you said you did not know, did
you not?

Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir; I did not say that I did not know.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Where do they go?
Mr. MURRAY. Different banks handle written-off assets in different

ways. Sometimes they open an account " charged-off assets," and, as
they recover—as they sometimes do—they credit the salvage from
the charged-off assets up to profit and loss. I believe they usually
carry these charged-off assets under an account called a " suspense
account." As they release them they credit them up. and if they do
not release them

Mr. UNTERMYER. They credit them to the suspense account. They
do not credit them to the surplus ?

Mr. MURRAY. They would, ultimately, have to go to the surplus
account, the undivided-profits account, if they came back on the books
of the bank at all.
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Mr. UNTERMYER. IS it not a fact that they do not come back, but
remain in a separate account ?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not know that to be a fact.
Mr. UNTERMYER. I think we were discussing the case of Alvord

some years ago, who absconded with about $700,000 of the First Na-
tional Bank money. You remember that did not affect the surplus
of the bank at all ?

Mr. MURRAY. I do not believe the surplus account was changed.
I was not in office then.

Mr. UNTERMYER. There was some source somewhere, not among
the known assets of the bank, from which that could be charged off
without affecting the showing of the bank, was there not ?

Mr. MURRAY. Evidently.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That is the account in these banks that I was

inquiring about, as to how they were kept.
Mr. MURRAY. Well, I can not tell you that, Mr. Untermyer. I

might elaborate just a little.
Mr. UNTEEMYER. Yes; if you- will.
Mr. MURRAY. Some of the banks, when they buy bonds at a pre-

mium, write off all the premium at once and carry them at par.
Mr. UNTERMYER. And take a loss on them ?
Mr. MURRAY. NO ; they charge down the premium account, so that

all bonds appear on their books as at par, although their market value
may be 110,115, and so on. They charge all the premium off at once.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Then they put them on their books at a loss, do
they not?

Mr. MURRAY. That is the effect of it.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes; that is the effect of it.
Mr. MURRAY. If they sell those securities, then, of course, they

have a profit on them.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Where does that go?
Mr. MURRAY. That goes to the profit-and-loss account, I suppose.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Where do they charge off the loss?
Mr. MURRAY. They charge that to the surplus account as the bonds

come in; as the securities are taken in and entered on the books.
Mr. UNTERMYER. I do not see that that affects the particular ac-

count we are discussing.
Mr. MURRAY. NO.
Mr. UNTEMYER. That is an entirely different transaction ?
Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. IS there anything you wanted to say as to the

account we were discussing?
Mr. MURRAY. Nothing; I know nothing about that.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Are you familiar with the affairs of the Riggs

Bank here in Washington?
Mr. MURRAY. I have looked over their reports, as I look over the

reports of every bank in the country.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know the extent of identity of directors

between the Riggs Bank and the National City Bank of New York?
Mr. MURRAY. I think there is an identity of one or two, but I do

not know the names, unless it is Mr. Vanderlip.
Mr. UNTERMYER. There are three, are there not ?
Mr. MURRAY. I do not recall.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you know whether the National City Security
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Mr. MURRAY. NO, sir; I do not know. I do not know anything
about the ownership.

Mr. UNTERMYER. YOU do not know the co-relation between those
two institutions?

Mr. MURRAY. I have no information on that; no, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. I would like to ask you a few questions, Mr.

Murray, with respect to the reality of the reserves of the banks that
are not in the reserve cities. Am I correct in saying that the re-
quired reserve is 15 per cent?

Mr. MURRAY. In the country banks; yes, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. That is 15 per cent of the deposits; and of that

15 per cent, two-fifths must be kept in the vault of the bank and
three-fifths may be kept in reserve cities? Is that right?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. SO that 6 per cent of the deposits must be kept

in cash in the vaults, and 9 per cent may be kept in reserve cities'
Mr. MURRAY. That is right.
Mr. UNTERMYER. These banks in reserve cities that are supposed

to have 9 per cent of the total deposits of the country banks are
allowed to loan three-quarters of that out again, are they not?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. SO that, of the 9 per cent, 7 per cent they are per-

mitten ti loan, and it is not a reserve at all; it is not a real cash avail-
able reserve, is it ?

Mr. MURRAY. Well, it is money which they hold for the other bank,
which they have loaned out

Mr. UNTERMYER. Which they have loaned, and the country bank
might just as well loan it itself?

Mr. MURRAY. It might not have loaned it as wisely, but it might
loan it.

Mr. UNTERMYER. For all practical purposes, they might as well
loan it themselves?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes.
Mr. UNTERMYER. IS not the fact, then, Mr. Murray, that that is not

a 15 per cent cash reserve at all, but it is about an 8 per cent cash
reserve; is not that true?

Mr. MURRAY. Oh, it is not a cash reserve, unquestionably.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you familiarized yourself at all with the

currents of money back and forth in the country between New York
and the rest of the country ?

Mr. MURRAY. Many charts of the seasonal variations of money
have been prepared. I think we have prepared some in our office.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you studied the causes and effects bearing
on that situation?

Mr. MURRAY. In a general way, I know why money flows back and
forth, possibly.

Mr. UNTERMYER. What attracts money to New York from the
banks throughout the country?

Mr. MURRAY. TWO per cent on daily balances, I think.
Mr. UNTERMYEB. That is not all, is it?
Mr. MURRAY. That is one reason. Another reason is the great

commercial transactions between the country and the cities. The
banks have to have money in New York to meet their needs there.
They also keep balances in New York so that their collections may be
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made by the banks where they keep their balances. A great deal
of money is carried in different cities and in banks in order that the
banks may carry on their business; a good deal of money in New
York, I think, flows there when money is idle in the country, because
of the interest paid on the balances, possibly.

Mr. UNTERMYER. There is a great deal of money that comes from
the country banks to New York, is there not, that does not go in
the accounts of the New York banks, but goes directly to be loaned
for the account of the country bank?

Mr. MURRAY. I think a great deal of that is done. I do not know
how much?

Mr. UNTERMYER. The proof shows that on November 1 34 banks
in New York had four hundred odd million dollars of such money
loaned on stock-exchange collateral.

Mr. MURRAY. That they did not take up in theif deposit account
at all?

Mr. UNTERMYER. Independent of what was in their deposit ac-
count.

Mr. MURRAY. And loaned it as agents of the country banks ?
Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes. Is it not a fact that that money is attracted

to New York simply by reason of the fact that New York City is the
only money market of the country where money is bid for on the
stock exchange?

Mr. MURRAY. I would not want to say why it goes there, because
I do not know the motives of the banks in the country sending their
balances there.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Does it not go there because it is attracted by the
rate that is being bid for it ?

Mr. MURRAY. I presume if the banks of the country could get as
good a rate at home and as good security they would loan it at home.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Have you considered the question of cumulative
voting, as applied to the control of national banks ?

Mr. MURRAY. Cumulative voting is prohibited by the banking act.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Yes. Well, do you think it ought to be?
Mr. MURKAY. I have never given it any particular consideration.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Suppose you think of it now. You know the

purpose of cumulative voting, do you not? It is to give minority
representation?

Mr. MURRAY. Yes, sir; I suppose so.
Mr. UNTERMYER. DO you not think that minority representation

should be accorded in national banks?
Mr. MURRAY. I think they ought to have just the same protection

as majority holder's.
Mr. UNTERJU L U . Then you mean that you think minority repre-

sentation should be provided ?
Mr. MURRAY. I certainly do.
Mr. UNTERMYER. In that respect, do you not think that the law

should be changed so as to permit cumulative voting?
Mr. MURRAY. If cumulative voting would give the minority stock-

holders an equal voice, according to their holdings in the bank, with
anybody else, I would be for any system that would give that.

Mr. UNTERMYER. That is what it does, Mr. Murray.
Mr. MURRAY. Then I should be for it.
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Mr. UNTERMYER. Cumulative voting would operate about as fol-
lows : If there are seven directors in a bank to be elected, each one-
seventh of the stock would elect one director. Would you favor such
a system?

Mr. MURRAY. I certainly would favor any system that would give
a minority holder, no matter how small he is, the fullest protection
and a voice in the management of the bank through the proper direc-
tor elected by him or by other minority holders.

Mr. UNTERMYER. Are you aware that there are partnerships that
do the business of private banks, take deposits and pay them against
check, in the same way that national banks do ?

Mr. MURRAY. I have not any information on that subject; no, sir.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Did you not know that J. P. Morgan & Co. was

one of such private banks ?
Mr. MURRAY. Well, I suspected it, but I did not know it until I

read his testimony the other day.
Mr. UNTERMYER. Did you know that they had on November 1

$163,000,000 of deposits as a private bank?
Mr. MURRAY. I did not know whether they had a dollar or not.
Mr. UNTERMYER. I think that is all, Mr. Murray, unless there is

something you would like to say.
Mr. MURRAY. Nothing except to thank you very much for your

courtesy.
The CHAIRMAN. We are much obliged to you, Mr. Murray. The

committee will be at recess until to-morrow at 11 o'clock, when the
taking of testimony will be resumed.

Whereupon, at 3.20 p. m., the committee adjourned until to-morrow
morning. Thursday. January 9, 1913, at 11 o'clock a. m.
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